BRAIDING ENERGY AND HEALTH FUNDING FOR IN-HOME PROGRAMS: FEDERAL FUNDING OPPORTUNITIES

By Sara Hayes and Christine Gerbode

RESEARCH REPORT JULY 2020



Contents

About the Authorsii
Acknowledgmentsii
Executive Summaryiii
Introduction1
Scale of Braided Funding Opportunities3
Program Efficiencies from Combining Funding and Resources4
Established and New Opportunities for Braiding Weatherization Program Funding6
Research Approach
Federal Funding Opportunities
Medicaid12
State Children's Health Insurance Program (CHIP) Health Services Initiative (HSI) . 16
Preventive Health and Health Services Block Grant (PHHSBG)
Social Impact Partnerships Pay-for-Results Act (SIPPRA)23
Lead Hazard Control Grants with Healthy Homes Supplemental Funding26
National Asthma Control Program (NACP)29
Recommendations
Include Program Elements to Attract Health-Focused Funding
Target Funding Sources Aimed at Improving Health and Social Welfare
Address Equity
Look for New Opportunities
Conclusion
References
Appendix A. Navigating Grants.Gov to Find New Opportunities
Appendix B. External Advisory Panel

About the Authors

Sara Hayes manages the Health and Environment Program at ACEEE. She oversees a research team focused on strategies and opportunities to use energy efficiency to reduce pollution and improve human health. Sara is a licensed attorney in the state of New York and serves on the Environmental Protection Agency's Clean Air Act Advisory Committee. She holds a JD from Fordham Law School and a bachelor of arts in environmental studies from Lewis and Clark College.

Christine Gerbode conducts research at the intersection of energy use and human health. Her work helps decision makers and policy advocates use energy efficiency to protect health and ensure equity for vulnerable populations. She holds a master's degree in environmental management from Duke University and a bachelor of science in earth science from Rice University.

Acknowledgments

This report was made possible through the generous support of AVANGRID, Inc.; Centerpoint Energy; ComEd; E4TheFuture; Energy Trust of Oregon; National Grid; and Southern California Edison. The authors gratefully acknowledge the external reviewers, internal reviewers, colleagues, and sponsors who supported this report. External expert reviewers were Marion Lunn from ComEd, Peter Schaefer and Mark Wyman from the Energy Trust of Oregon, Tasha Perreault from Eversource, Scott Higa from Southern California Edison, Laura Capps from VEIC, and Jonathan Wilson from the National Center for Healthy Housing. External review and support do not imply affiliation or endorsement. Internal reviewers were Steven Nadel, Neal Elliott, and Lowell Ungar. The authors also gratefully acknowledge the assistance of ACEEE Research Analyst Emma Pollack in bringing this report to completion. Last, we would like to thank Fred Grossberg and Mariel Wolfson for developmental editing; Mary Robert Carter for managing the editorial process; Keri Schreiner, Sean O'Brien, and Roxanna Usher for copy editing; Christine Gerbode and Eric Schwass for graphics design; and Ben Somberg and Maxine Chikumbo for their help in launching this report into the world.

Executive Summary

KEY TAKEAWAYS

- By providing preventive health services in conjunction with energy-saving measures, programs can maximize societal benefits and combine financial resources from the health and energy sectors.
- Combining funding streams can improve program efficiency and help target and expand services for both sectors, reaching more households and providing more services to those who can benefit most from in-home interventions.
- The federal funding sources identified here represent billions of dollars from sources not traditionally used for energy efficiency. Such sources could potentially be used to make people's homes healthier and safer though weatherization and/or complementary services.

Each year, Americans spend billions of dollars treating preventable illness and injury that could be avoided or mitigated through in-home interventions that preventively address health hazards found in the home. Preventive approaches to health care are a widely accepted and preferred method of protecting health, but the health sector does not yet have a mechanism to deploy these solutions at scale. The health inequities revealed by the COVID-19 pandemic highlight the urgent need to rectify the underlying conditions that make certain communities particularly vulnerable to health harms.

By providing preventive health services in conjunction with energy-saving measures, programs can maximize societal benefits and potentially combine significant financial resources from the health and energy sectors. The identification of new opportunities to leverage funds and program infrastructures through partnership opportunities in the health sector can expand the reach of preventive in-home services at a moment when the need for these services is becoming increasingly clear.

The existing network of U.S. energy efficiency and weatherization programs offers a new channel for delivering preventive health services outside of hospitals and clinics. Every family living in a home served by an electric or natural gas provider can potentially be reached through this expansive network. Combining funding streams could help expand services, in terms of both the numbers of homes reached and the extent of services provided.

Figure ES-1 below illustrates some of the different types of funding that might be braided together to provide the basic elements of an in-home program that addresses both health and energy. These funding sources might be used for various initiatives, such as reimbursing a program for in-home services, piloting a new program, expanding services in an existing program, educating program participants, and evaluating a participant's in-home needs.



Examples of Other Potential Funding Sources

Figure ES-1. Energy efficiency and health sector funding sources that might be braided together to support program elements common to the work of both.

Combined funding can be used in many ways to support a variety of expanded services. For example, older adults are particularly susceptible to health harms both from extreme heat and cold and from falls. To address this, an in-home program might provide insulation and air sealing, and replace or repair heating and cooling equipment, all of which will help to minimize exposures to extreme temperatures. While this work is being done, service providers could also reduce fall risks by improving or adding lighting and handrails, providing education, and removing trip hazards. Moreover, public trust in healthcare providers gives them a potential role as powerful champions of expanded healthy housing and energy efficiency programming, which could inspire policymakers' support.

This report focuses on several promising sources of nationally available federal funding that might be combined with energy efficiency funding to expand program services and reach. To identify these opportunities, we reviewed programs across multiple federal agencies. We then narrowed our preliminary list, retaining those that had either a) allowed funds to be used for energy-related investments or b) provided funds for complementary activities that could be used to expand a home energy program's health benefits and services. Examples of such complementary activities include in-home health and safety measures and participant education. We further refined the list based on input from a group of external advisors. Here, we highlight the resulting six opportunities, which are outlined in Table ES-1.

Opportunity	Administering agency	Scale of program funding	Potential uses of funding
Medicaid	CMS (HHS) ¹	\$593 billion annual budget; potential for preventive spending uncapped	Home assessment, relationship management, labor/materials, education/training, and impact assessment
CHIP Health Services Initiative (HSI)	CMS (HHS)	Approximately \$956 million nationally based on 2018 numbers; varies by state (scaled to CHIP allotment and administrative costs) and by Congressional budgetary actions	Home assessment, relationship management, labor/materials, education/training, and impact assessment
Preventive Health and Health Services Block Grant (PHHSBG)	CDC (HHS) ²	\$147 million disbursed in 2019 as part of annual grant cycle	Home assessment, relationship management, labor/materials, education/training, and impact assessment
Social Impact Partnerships to Pay for Results Act (SIPPRA) Grants	Dept. of the Treasury	\$100 million to be awarded as one-time grants in multiple funding rounds; next opportunity will be approximately \$10 million	Home assessment, relationship management, labor/materials, education/training, and impact assessment
Lead Hazard Control Grants	OLHCHH (HUD) ³	\$324 million total awarded as renewable grants of \$1– 9.1 million to be used over up to five years	Home assessment, labor/materials, and impact assessment
National Asthma Control Program (NACP)	CDC (HHS)	\$70 million total awarded as five-year grants allotted to approximately 24 states; variable funding scaled to population (\$100,000– 800,000/year/state)	Home assessment, relationship management, labor/materials, education/training, and impact assessment

Table ES-1. Overview of surveyed federal funding and support opportunities relevant to in-home programs.

¹ Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services, Health and Human Services. ² Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. ³ Office of Lead Hazard Control and Healthy Homes, Department of Housing and Urban Development.

The funding sources we highlight in this report are administered by federal agencies, including offices within the Departments of Health and Human Services (HHS), Housing and Urban Development (HUD), and Treasury. Directing just 1% of the annual Medicaid budget to preventive in-home programs would make \$590 million available for these types of services. Combined with the five other funding sources described here, this represents the opportunity to unlock a combined total of more than \$2 billion in annual funding. This is not funding currently being used to support energy efficiency; rather, this sum represents a potential that exists if we use currently available funds to provide in-home services to preventively address illness and injury by making people's homes healthier and safer.

The procedures and conditions required to obtain funds vary by program. All of these opportunities require coordination with a state or local government agency to apply for and

use the funds, and many require a matched funding percentage from the applicant. We encourage program administrators to consider the financial resources highlighted in this report in conjunction with a variety of other strategies for braiding funding. First, we recommend that program administrators and policymakers design programs with elements that will make them attractive collaborators to health-focused partners. Examples include offering services that can maximize health impacts, measuring and demonstrating health outcomes, and quantifying the monetary value of health impacts attributable to the program. We also encourage program administrators to continually hunt for new opportunities and to consider sources of funding earmarked for health and social welfare, even if they do not specifically identify saving energy as a goal. Finally, we encourage program administrators to carefully consider the holistic needs of the communities they serve, particularly those that are disproportionately burdened with health harms, energy costs, environmental hazards, inadequate housing, and climate threats. By weaving together resources from the health and energy sectors, programs can access greater funding opportunities, expand services, and reach more households in need; such an integrated approach can yield environmental, economic, and health benefits, particularly for vulnerable communities.

Introduction

In the United States, 1 out of every 12 people suffers from asthma (CDC 2019a, 2019b). Each year, 30 million older adults experience falls that result in about 30,000 deaths (Burns, Stevens, and Lee 2016) and 3 million visits to emergency departments (CDC 2019c). In a single year alone, more than 12,000 U.S. hospitalizations were related to excessive heat or cold (Merrill, Miller, and Steiner 2008); as climate change worsens, the threat posed by extreme temperatures is forecast to grow significantly (EPA 2016).

Many types of health harms – including those described above – can be avoided or reduced by taking preventive actions in a person's home (Allen et al. 2017, 2019). Although changes to the built environment can have major impacts on human health, doctors, hospitals, and other public health professionals are rarely empowered with the resources to make such changes. The U.S. health care system's resources are primarily invested in reactive services that treat people once they become ill or injured (Levine et al. 2019). In contrast, preventive approaches keep people healthy, thus reducing illness, injury, and death; they also reduce burdens on the health sector, improve the resilience of communities, and save money. Table 1 shows the annual health costs of just three types of preventable¹ health harms and the numbers of people they impact nationwide.

Injury	Annual U.S. health system cost	Average cost per hospitalization	Affected U.S. population
Asthma	\$82 billionª	\$25,497 ^d	27,240,000g
Falls	\$50 billion⁵	\$32,918 ^e	More than 30 million ^{h,i}
Thermal	¢100 millions	\$10,072 (hypothermia);	Hypothermia: more than 17,000 emergency visits and 1,300 deaths annually, ^j with as many as 23% ^k of cases occurring indoors
stress	ΦΤζΟ ΠΙΙΙΙΟΠ.	\$6,189 (heat stress) ^f	Heat stress: more than 61,000 emergency visits and 650 deaths annually, ¹ with as many as 80% ^m of these cases occurring indoors

Table 1. Typical costs and national impacts of common injuries preventable through in-home interventions

^aNurmagambetov, Kuwahara, and Garbe 2018; ^bCDC 2017; ^cMerrill, Miller, and Steiner 2008; ^d Wang et al. 2014; ^eBurns, Steven, and Lee 2016; ^f HCUP 2018; ^g CDC 2019a; ^b CDC 2015; ⁱ CDC 2017; ^j HCUP 2018; ^kextrapolated from CDC 2006 ⁱ HCUP 2018; ^m Based on NYDHMH data.

The costs in table 1 are based on national averages, but the burden of these preventable health harms is not borne equally. Many diseases — including asthma, diabetes, obesity, hypertension, and stroke — are experienced at higher rates by communities of color (Akinbami et al. 2012; Witters and Wood 2014; Go et al. 2013; Price et al. 2013; Howard et al. 2011; Artiga and Orgera 2019). The COVID-19 pandemic starkly illustrates the particularly

¹ An asthmatic patient's frequency of asthma attacks may be reduced by reducing exposure to environmental triggers. These triggers may include conditions in the home that can be addressed by a range of in-home mitigation measures, from mold remediation and moisture exclusion to pest control and allergen removal (Krieger et al. 2010). For a more detailed discussion of the potential for in-home remediation of asthma triggers in the weatherization context, see Hayes, Kubes, and Gerbode 2020.

tragic effects that overburdened communities experience,² with housing conditions, environmental exposures, and economic insecurities making them more vulnerable to health threats. It is well established that communities of color are exposed to greater levels of air pollution, a factor that has been linked to increased deaths from COVID-19 (Maroko, Nash, and Pavilonis 2020; Wu et al. 2020). Black families are 60% more likely than white families to be living in inadequate housing conditions (Census Bureau 2020),³ and black and Puerto Rican children suffer from asthma at significantly higher rates than white children (CDC 2019b). Now more than ever, as people are required to stay in their homes, a healthy home – that is, a safe space free of mold, toxins, and other environmental harms – where people can safely shelter is vitally important. By weaving together resources from the health and energy sectors, programs can access greater funding opportunities, expand services, and reach more households in need; an integrated approach can yield environmental, economic, and health benefits, particularly for vulnerable communities.

The United States' national network of energy efficiency and weatherization programs offers a promising new channel for delivering preventive services outside of hospitals and clinics. Every family living in a home with electricity or natural gas service can potentially be reached through this expansive network by virtue of their established relationships with utility companies. As two recent ACEEE reports revealed (Hayes and Denson 2019; Hayes, Kubes, and Gerbode 2020), a growing body of evidence documents positive health outcomes correlated with a range of in-home weatherization programs. These programs can improve resident health outcomes by, for example, reducing the frequency of asthma attacks and other respiratory illnesses, as well as exposures to extreme heat and cold. Program participants frequently report improved comfort and health including reduced sick days, hospitalizations, and days of missed work or school. They also experience reduced energy costs and, consequently, improved economic security; for some families, this improvement makes it possible to afford needed food or medicine. By combining funding streams, these programs represent an opportunity to vastly expand both the number of people with access to in-home preventive services and the quality of services people receive.

² At the time of writing this report (May 2020), deaths from COVID-19 in communities of color have been disproportionately high. One study shows that black Americans are 3.5 times more likely to die from COVID-19 than white Americans and that Latinx individuals are more than 1.8 times more likely to die compared to whites (Gross et al. 2020). In Chicago, 46% of people who died from COVID-19 were black and 28.3% were Latinx (CDPH, 2020). In New York State, the Latinx population makes up 19.2% of the total state population but 29.5% of state COVID-19 deaths (APM Research Lab 2020). In Washington DC, blacks are six times more likely to die from COVID-19 than are whites, while in Michigan, black residents are more than seven times more likely to die from COVID-19 than are white residents (Gross et al. 2020).

³ ACEEE calculation using U.S. Census data. A discussion of the conditions that are considered in identifying inadequate housing can be found at

census.gov/content/dam/Census/programssurveys/ahs/publications/HousingAdequacy.pdf (Eggers and Moumen 2013).

SCALE OF BRAIDED FUNDING OPPORTUNITIES

Each year, utilities and the Weatherization Assistance Program (WAP) spend approximately \$1.7 billion on residential programs.⁴ It is difficult to quantify the health sector dollars that might be available for preventive funding because those dollars come from a wide variety of sources including private medical insurance, Medicaid, hospitals, philanthropic grants, and government programs. Table 1 shows the scale of health spending on health harms that are preventable through home modifications and helps us understand the magnitude of funds that might be available.

Most energy savings programs are not designed with a full complement of measures to address asthma and falls, but adding the elements needed – education, assessment, handrail installation, trip-hazard removal, and allergenic pillowcases – would cost less than a \$25,000–33,000 hospital visit for asthma complications or a fall (see table 1). Avoiding illness or injury with preventive measures typically costs less than the treatment and recovery of a person who is ill or injured.

Most importantly, people are better served by prevention than by treatment for illness and injury. The 2010 Patient Protection and Affordable Care Act (ACA) strongly emphasized the development of preventive care infrastructure and strategic preventive health planning at the national scale (e.g., NPC 2012). This shift toward prevention could radically reshape the conversation about spending on proactive health measures, opening the door to new collaboration levels based on the values of avoided health harms. With just a fraction of the dollars spent on reactively treating these harms, we could dramatically ramp up the inhome preventive services and measures that so many people need.

A recent ACEEE report (Hayes, Kubes, and Gerbode 2020) estimated and monetized the health benefits of incorporating measures to target specific environment health harms into the existing network of in-home energy efficiency programs, thereby maximizing improved health outcomes for participants. The report estimates that in addition to the energy and environment benefits, the health benefits for program participants due to improved living conditions could accrue on the scale of \$228 million in a single year if we addressed only asthma, falls, and thermal stress through the current network of in-home programs. Table 2 shows the estimated cost savings for these preventable health harms.

⁴ To estimate spending, we take total spending by utilities on residential electric energy efficiency from ACEEE's 2019 State Scorecard report (\$6.6 billion) and multiply it by the percentage of utility residential spending (30%) that is invested in home retrofits (55%) (Berg et al. 2019). (These percentages – whole home 29% + prescriptive 26% – are from the Billingsley et al. 2014 report *The Program Administrator Cost of Saved Energy for Utility Customer-Funded Energy Efficiency Programs.*) To this, we add WAP spending of \$224 million and Low Income Home Energy Program (LIHEAP) weatherization spending of \$423 million from the National Association for State Community Services Programs (NASCSP) annual spending (NASCSP 2019).

Hazard type	Costs avoided in first year	Costs avoided after 10 years
Trip and fall	\$177,200,000	\$2,180,000,000
Asthma	\$38,500,000	\$593,000,000
Exposure to extreme cold	\$8,000,000	\$73,000,000
Exposure to extreme heat	\$4,600,000	\$41,000,000
Total	\$228,000,000	\$2,888,000,000

 Table 2. Potential for avoided health costs from addressing select health harms with in-home energy efficiency programs (in 2019 dollars)

Source: Hayes, Kubes, and Gerbode 2020

However, these conservative numbers dramatically underestimate the true potential of these in-home interventions, in part because they are based on the energy efficiency programs' current rates of market penetration. Although the energy efficiency network is capable of reaching into virtually every home, uptake of residential energy efficiency programs remains low: Less than 1% of households nationwide receive services each year, at a cost of approximately \$1.7 billion.⁵ Further, if programs incorporated some of these preventive services, they could market them to families who need them, which would substantially increase the benefits. For instance, approximately 1 in 12 people have asthma. Our table 2 calculations are based on the assumption that 1 in every 12 people currently being served by an in-home energy-saving program would benefit from asthma services. If these programs shifted their outreach to maximize their health impacts, they could prequalify participants so that 100% of households served include a member suffering from asthma. They could also partner with a local asthma clinic to identify the households where someone suffering from asthma is experiencing frequent hospital or emergency room visits due to environmental triggers. These approaches could exponentially increase the health benefits that programs might achieve.

PROGRAM EFFICIENCIES FROM COMBINING FUNDING AND RESOURCES

A program that combines health and energy resources may do so in a variety of ways. Health funding might be used to reimburse in-home services, pilot a new program, expand services in an existing program, provide education to program participants, evaluate a participant's in-home needs, and more. Programs might be designed to directly incorporate multiple services, or services might be delivered through cooperative arrangements, mutual referrals, or other types of administrative coordination between programs or providers.

Combining multiple types of services into a single program can reduce total program costs and overhead through program efficiencies. By braiding resources together, the funding available to separate initiatives targeting the same issue could be stretched further. While programs can vary significantly, figure 1 illustrates some of the program elements common among services provided by different types of in-home programs: an asthma mitigation

⁵ See ACEEE calculation as described per footnote 4 and Unlocking Ultra-Low Energy Performance in Existing Buildings (Amann 2017).

program, an energy-saving program, and a fall-prevention program. Although the educational content or specific labor and installation work provided by each program type might be quite different, there is potential for administrative and operational efficiencies by bringing together these different services into a single in-home program.

For example, whether a program targets a family's asthma triggers, energy needs, or fall risks, all three types of programs would likely begin with a needs assessment. For in-home services, this kind of assessment typically entails a visit to the home during which hazards, health risks, and opportunities to improve health are identified and documented. An asthma program might identify asthma triggers, such as mold or pest issues, while a fall-prevention program might identify trip hazards, structural deficiencies, and poor lighting. A typical energy efficiency program includes a home energy audit to identify energy-saving opportunities.

If a program were to incorporate all of these elements into a single inspection, this work could be completed in a single home visit, reducing the expense of sending three separate people to the home for three separate assessments (and reducing the associated logistical burden on a resident who may need to coordinate and be present for each visit). Similar synergies exist across a program's other phases, including management of the client/participant and subcontractor relationships, education of the family or program participants, installation of mitigation measures, and a follow-up assessment of the impact.



Figure 1. Elements common to different types of in-home programs



Figure 2 presents different funding sources that might be combined within an in-home energy and health program.

Figure 2. Sources for braiding traditional weatherization funding with preventive health care funding, as well as program elements common to both in-home energy and health programs

ESTABLISHED AND NEW OPPORTUNITIES FOR BRAIDING WEATHERIZATION PROGRAM FUNDING

Well-established federal funding programs, including WAP and the Low Income Home Energy Assistance Program (LIHEAP), have been supporting energy efficiency investments for decades. WAP is a Department of Energy (DOE) program that provides funding for home energy efficiency measures, including both weatherization and mechanical system repair. Launched in 1976, WAP has provided funding or training to community action agencies and other local program implementers, resulting in the weatherization of more than 7 million homes (DOE 2020).

A 2016 report by the White House Council of Economic Advisors states that temporary additional funding through the American Reinvestment and Recovery Act of 2009 supported the weatherization of more than 800,000 additional homes, leading to more than 1 million homes being served by WAP from 2009 to 2012 (CEA 2016). WAP is often co-administered with and closely linked to LIHEAP, which is funded by the Department of Health and Human Services (HHS). While LIHEAP primarily supports subsidies for home power and heating for low-income groups, it allows a percentage of its funds to be allocated

for weatherization and direct in-home interventions (Administration for Children and Families 2018).

What Does a Weatherization + Health Collaboration Look Like?

Many pilots and early-phase programs combining or coordinating weatherization and other in-home health services have been implemented over the last few years. Several of these are now undergoing retrospective analysis and impact assessment of their initial operation period. VEIC's *Energy-Plus-Health Playbook* catalogs a number of these programs, including the following.

Washington State Weatherization + Health^a

A 2015 Washington state legislative move directed more than \$4 million in competitive grants to fund partnerships between clinical practitioners, home retrofitters, and community service organizations. The resulting programs empowered clinicians and others to refer participants for a range of coordinated services including comprehensive inhome repairs and community health worker visits.

Healthy Homes Vermont^b

Efficiency Vermont has established several initiatives to combine healthy homes principles into efficiency work and services. In 2016, NeighborWorks of Western Vermont developed collaborative programming to link energy efficiency incentives from Efficiency VT with in-home asthma care programming from a regional medical center and other community development funding. Efficiency VT launched the larger Healthy Homes Vermont pilot based on this model in 2018.

^aWashington Wx + H program information page is at <u>www.commerce.wa.gov/growing-the-</u> <u>economy/energy/weatherization-and-energy-</u> <u>efficiency/matchmaker/weatherization-plus-health-wxh.</u>

^b More information on the Healthy Homes Vermont program history and development is at <u>www.efficiencyvermont.com/news-</u> <u>blog/whitepapers/healthy-homes-vermont-2019</u>.

For more information on these and other intersectional programs with varying degrees of linkage between health and energy practitioners, see the collected case studies in Section 6 of the *Playbook* (Levin, Curry, and Capps 2019).

The 2017 WAP program budgeting survey of DOE-funded weatherization programs (conducted annually by the National Association for State Community Services Programs) demonstrates that these programs are already leveraging significant funding from other sources, including state and local government funds, utilities, and private philanthropy and community development organizations (NASCSP 2019). The same survey estimated that every dollar DOE spends on weatherization through these programs is matched by \$3.04 dollars in external sources of leveraged funding from other federal and nonfederal sources. The extent of current leveraging shows that the weatherization sector already has a great deal of experience with (and dependence on) braided funding. The natural alignment of weatherization programs with health services presents a new frontier of opportunity to expand the reach of both sectors.

Now more than ever, there is immense need to expand this reach. As detailed earlier, the COVID-19 crisis has exposed the intertwined relationship of housing, energy, and health. This increased public understanding presents an opportunity to expand equitable preventive health services, creating healthy homes and cost savings while simultaneously improving the health of vulnerable populations and avoiding hospitalizations.

This report identifies nontraditional sources of federal funding that might be available to support energy efficiency

programs on the basis of their health benefits, potentially allowing the braiding of additional health-related funding resources with more traditional energy efficiency programs. Here, we highlight six federal funding opportunities that could potentially fund programs that provide services related to energy efficiency. These federal opportunities link existing programs into new networks of resources and participants, providing reimbursement for home interventions, funding for new programs and experimental pilots, and so on. All of these opportunities require coordination with a state or local government agency to apply for and use the funds, and many require applicants to match a funding percentage.

These federal opportunities are places to start the search for funds and support. Not every example will be readily accessible to every program. Federal grants are limited funds that are competitive and typically nonrenewable, and some of the examples require state-level regulatory changes. So, while not every opportunity here will be a fit for every program, taken together, the examples illustrate elements that can make a program eligible for these types of funds, as well as programmatic goals that might align well with the funding sources. We encourage readers to use this resource to help inform their development of a customized strategy that identifies local- and state-level funding sources to pursue in tandem with federal opportunities.

Research Approach

We identified the opportunities highlighted in this report through Internet research, review of agency websites and federal grant opportunities, interviews with agency staff, and consultation with program administrators and industry experts. We began by looking at funding opportunities provided by federal agencies, including both explicitly healthfocused institutions, such as the Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC), and executive arms with a broader focus, such as HUD.

We sorted the list of funding opportunities and retained those that had either a) allowed funds to be used for energy-related investments, or b) provided funds for complementary activities that could be used to expand the health benefits and services of a home energy program. Examples of these types of complementary activities include in-home health and safety measures, participant education, and program evaluation. Based on these criteria, we identified an initial list of opportunities. We then further refined that list based on input from an external advisory group representing a range of energy- and health-adjacent organizations and companies. Appendix B lists members of this group and their affiliations.

In the following, we highlight six potential funding opportunities. We have not identified every possible federal funding source here, and new opportunities are likely to emerge over time.

Our goal is to provide information that program administrators can use to pursue these funding sources. This information, however, represents our interpretation of how these opportunities might be applied to programs with an in-home energy efficiency retrofitting component. Experiences will likely vary when applying for these different funding opportunities.

Federal Funding Opportunities

The funding sources we highlight in this report are administered by various federal agencies including:

- Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services (CMS) within HHS
- The CDC within HHS
- The Office of Lead Hazard Control and Healthy Homes (OLHCHH) within HUD
- The Office of Economic Policy within the Department of Treasury

Directing just 1% of the annual Medicaid budget to preventive in-home programs would make \$590 million available for these types of services. Combining this with the five other funding sources described here could unlock a total of more than \$2 billion annually for funding innovative nontraditional health programs or supporting coordination aimed at improved health outcomes. Such an amount would not necessarily be used to directly support energy efficiency; rather, the sum represents the scale of potential support for providing preventive measures, including in-home services.

A wide range of federal programs exists to support public health through federal partnerships with state agencies or entities. There are also a number of federal programs that directly fund the development of projects or pilot programs with potential benefits to health and well-being. Medicaid and the State Children's Health Insurance Program (CHIP) are two large, closely related programs that provide funds to help states pay for health care and related costs for eligible groups including low-income families and children. State plans primarily determine which services are covered (and for whom).

Other programs, including the Preventive Health and Health Services Block Grant (PHHSBG) and the National Asthma Control Program (NACP), disburse funds to state agencies and other partner organizations for a more limited range of purposes. These grants and partnerships fund initiatives related to the support, coordination, and expansion of health initiatives and interventions, including the support of community-based programs. A home energy efficiency program might be able to access funding or nonmonetary support through the networks sustained by these grants. Two closely related lead-control grants (coordinated by OLHCHH) represent an opportunity to obtain funds supporting lead remediation and a range of other healthy housing work. Further, a newly created Treasury program initiated through the Social Impact Partnerships Pay-for-Results Act (SIPPRA) funds local and state projects that can demonstrate reduced government spending through socially beneficial results, including positive health outcomes (U.S. Congress 2018).⁶

Table 4 briefly summarizes each federal funding opportunity; we then offer an FAQ-style list of details on each program's structure, history, available funding amounts, and potential uses relevant to weatherization and related housing upgrades. This list includes a summary

⁶ 42 U.S.C. §§ 1397n-1397n-1397n-13. For a summary of the act, see <u>home.treasury.gov/services/social-impact-partnerships/sippra-pay-for-results</u>.

of whether the funds can be used for programmatic expenses such as home assessments, relationship management, education, labor and installation, and impact assessment. We also include information on who can apply, how they can do so, and who (or what office) to contact for more information, along with other resources for further details. Where possible, we offer examples of how each funding type has been applied to housing-related interventions. Further, as table 3 shows, we created five categories to describe how funds might be used in a program. However, use of these funding sources by energy programs is emerging or untested. So, in some cases, we list uses that we think would be eligible for funding based on publicly available grant descriptions and the ways in which existing programs have used the funds.

Potential use	Description
Home assessment	An initial visit or series of visits to understand the current state of housing or resident health and identify opportunities for remediation or improvements
Relationship management	Communication with program participants and partners, along with some aspects of program administration
Education and training	Encompasses health- or energy-related education for program participants, contractors, or others who will carry out program work
Labor and materials	Materials and labor to alter the home environment and/or- remediate in-home hazards
Impact assessment	Post-work evaluation of changes to housing conditions or changes in resident health and well-being

Table 4. Overview of federal funding opportunities described in this report

Name of opportunity	Agency	Applicability	Previously demonstrated uses	Scale of funding	Potential funding uses
Medicaid	CMS (HHS)	Potential for reimbursement of in-home modifications; new program funding models	A variety of funding approaches have been used, including reimbursement for assessments and energy measures and program administration.	\$593 billion annual budget; potential for preventive spending uncapped	Home assessment, relationship management, labor/materials, education/training, and impact assessment
CHIP Health Services Initiative (HSI)	CMS (HHS)	Mechanism for unlocking funding for state-backed initiatives that provide a broad array of preventative and treatment services	Several states have created HSIs that fund in-home modifications to protect health.	Annual fund, with approximately \$956 million available nationwide in 2018; amounts vary by state based on total CHIP budget and administrative costs	Home assessment, relationship management, labor/materials, education/training, and impact assessment
Preventive Health and Health Services Block Grant (PHHSBG)	CDC (HHS)	Grant funds for states for underserved areas of public health	A wide variety of locally beneficial community health programming has been supported.	\$147 million disbursed in 2019 as part of an annual grant cycle	Home assessment, relationship management, labor/materials, education/training, and impact assessment
Social Impact Partnerships to Pay for Results Act (SIPPRA) Grants	Dept. of the Treasury	Support for projects that can demonstrate the ability to reduce the need for other federal spending, including on health care	Although grants have not yet been awarded, the program is expected to solicit applications for socially beneficial pilot programs.	\$100 million to be awarded as one-time grants in multiple funding rounds; next round will award approximately \$10 million	Home assessment, relationship management, labor/materials, education/training, and impact assessment
Lead Hazard Control Grants	OLHCHH (HUD)	Funding for home assessments and hazard remediation	These grants support lead hazard assessment and mitigation, as well as healthy homes work.	\$324 million total, awarded as renewable grants of \$1 million– 9.1 million that can be used over five years	Home assessment, labor/materials, and impact assessment
National Asthma Control Program (NACP)	CDC (HHS)	Coordination funds and resources for in-state networks of asthma responders and services, with guidance emphasizing the built environment	This program funds state infrastructure to support coordination with community health and development groups.	\$70 million available in 2019 awarded as five-year grants; grants have been awarded to approximately 24 states with funding scaled to population (\$100,000-800,000/year/per state)	Home assessment, relationship management, labor/materials, education/training, and impact assessment

MEDICAID

Medicaid is a health coverage program funded jointly by states and the federal government. The program is administered by states according to federal guidance and serves lowincome adults, children, pregnant women, elderly adults, and people with disabilities. Most state Medicaid programs administer services through contracts with managed care organizations (MCOs), which provide coverage for Medicaid enrollees in exchange for a monthly payment per member.

Medicaid is one of the largest sources of federal funding for health care. Along with Medicare and CHIP (see next section), Medicaid provides reimbursement or cost matching for medical care for vulnerable groups, particularly low-income groups within certain age limits or other restrictions as defined at the state level. The program can also provide reimbursement and funding for a limited number of nontraditional health interventions. Medicaid has the potential to be used to support in-home services that mitigate or prevent health harms; energy efficiency and weatherization programs may be able to access funds on the grounds that they function as preventive health care or to supplement their existing services by funding health interventions through Medicaid.

Examples of How These Funds Have Been Used

In each of the following cases, programs were reimbursed through Medicaid mechanisms for inhome health services that were either directly related to weatherization (as in NYSERDA) or complementary (as in IMPACT DC).

New York State Healthy Homes Value-Based Payment Pilot

The New York State Energy Research & Development Authority (NYSERDA) runs a program to facilitate the reimbursement of energy efficiency services along with a range of other complementary in-home health interventions to several hundred households. These include physical home repairs and remediation as well as nonstructural services such as patient and family education in asthma management. These services are currently funded by the state's Clean Energy Fund; MCOs may eventually reimburse some costs. (Drawn from Levin, Curry, and Capps 2019)

IMPACT DC Asthma Clinic

While not itself an in-home service provider, the IMPACT Clinic plays a key role in helping connect asthmatic patients to in-home assessors and service providers to improve the health of their home environments; it also educates patients and their families about the importance of addressing these conditions and triggers. Services include, for example, referrals to assessors who can ultimately request that the DC Department of Energy and the Environment (DOEE) formally document in-home health issues such management problems; as pest structural deficiencies, such as holes in the walls; and other conditions that could exacerbate asthma (while also causing home energy waste). The DOEE in turn can report these findings to property owners and guide them through the process of making needed repairs that could tangibly improve their tenants' health.

IMPACT DC receives some direct reimbursements for services from the local DC MCOs; it also receives some contracted payments from MCOs that represent part of the avoided cost of reduced asthma emergency visits. (Drawn from NCHH 2016)

Medicaid supports health care through

a complex bundle of providers and services, and program implementation approaches vary significantly across states. Medicaid has several mechanisms that could be used to fund nontraditional home intervention programs that support both health and housing improvements. We include information on three such programs – MCO contracts, 1115 Waivers, and State Plan Amendments (SPAs) – that could be used to support in-home preventive services offered in conjunction with an in-home energy-saving program. We also

refer readers to pre-existing guidance documents and tools related to accessing funding through Medicaid in the context of healthy housing more generally (for example, see GHHI 2020a; NCHH 2020).

MANAGED CARE ORGANIZATION (MCO) CONTRACT

Most Medicaid enrollees are served by an MCO, which is contracted by a state to provide services. Through these contracts, states have the authority to offer nontraditional medical programs and services such as preventive, in-home programs. A state Medicaid office can request that MCOs support these types of programs.

STATE PLAN AMENDMENT (SPA)

Each state develops and maintains a State Plan, which describes groups of individuals to be covered, services to be provided, and methodologies to reimburse providers. An SPA can be submitted to redefine or alter the groups eligible for coverage within the state or to change the types of services covered. These SPAs are submitted to CMS for approval and reflect long-term or indefinite changes to the state's coverage plan. An SPA could allow new types of services, including in-home measures, to be reimbursed by Medicaid.

1115 WAIVER

State Medicaid offices can seek an 1115 Waiver to test new ways to deliver and pay for health care services by providing services not typically covered. These waivers are typically focused on pilot or demonstration programs that test innovative or nontraditional care approaches, and they typically start with a limited approval period subject to extension (MACPAC 2016).

While federal and state spending for Medicaid is on the order of hundreds of billions of dollars per year, it is likely that only a fraction might be realistically available as reimbursement to a nontraditional health program through an 1115 Waiver (Rudowitz et al. 2019). The program's scale, however, means that diverting just 1% of its funds to preventive in-home services would translate to more than half a billion dollars.⁷ This would represent a large redirection of existing spending, but the scale of potential savings from implementing preventive programs make such a proposal attractive. The health issues potentially mitigated or prevented by these programs already cost Medicaid many billions of dollars per year. In 2015, approximately 8% of Medicaid spending for older adults – some \$8.7 billion – was related to treating nonfatal falls alone (Florence et. al 2018). Similarly, asthma treatment represents a significant percentage of Medicaid spending already: In 2013, New York's state Medicaid program alone spent more than half a billion dollars to address asthma-related illnesses (DiNapoli 2014). As data are collected from early pilot programs to demonstrate and document the value of in-home prevention programs, the case for diverting significant funds toward prevention may become increasingly clear.

⁷ Medicaid spending in FY18 was \$593 billion (Rudowitz et al. 2019); 1% of this amount is \$593 million.

Who Can Apply for Funds?

Each state has a department or office responsible for Medicaid. In some states, this office falls within a Department of Health and Social Services, Health and Human Services, or a similarly named agency. The state Medicaid/Medicare administrative agency can direct an MCO to act and files an SPA or 1115 Waiver. An MCO may have some discretionary options to provide preventive services. Depending on the mechanism used, funds may be available to program administrators, new health care service provider networks, and others.

How Much Funding Is available?

Medicaid spending was \$593 billion in 2018, providing health care to more than 72 million people (Rudowitz et al. 2019). A significantly smaller amount of funding might be available for reimbursement for in-home programs, subject to the limitations of each of the available funding mechanisms. For example, a recent change in Indiana's reimbursement schedule has unlocked reimbursement for in-home asthma education potentially worth up to \$12 million to in-state providers.⁸ Potential funding of new preventive services is very large and could cover a broader array of in-home interventions.

How Can Funds Be Used?⁹



Because the mechanisms for employing Medicaid funding are broad, a wide variety of services or program elements could become eligible for reimbursement, either directly or as part of funding demonstration programs. SPAs, for example, are generally permanent whereas Section 1115 Waivers are typically approved for five years, with an opportunity for three- to five-year extensions (CMS 2020c, 2020a). For this reason – and because of its stated purpose of demonstrating new approaches – a pilot program's best option might be an 1115 Waiver.

How Are Funds Unlocked?

State coordination is necessary to utilize any of these funding mechanisms to support new health programs or services.

MCO CONTRACTS

As of July 2019, 40 states utilized MCOs to deliver care to their Medicaid populations. Statespecific rules may govern when such contracts can be added, renewed, or amended to add

⁸ Based on a \$9.70 per hour reimbursement of community health worker in-home education and management visits for one patient, subject to a 12-hours-per-month maximum cap per patient (IHCP 2018). The asthmatic adult and child populations of Indianans enrolled in Medicaid as of November 2019 were estimated using national asthma incidences of 7.7% for adults and 7.5% for children (CDC 2019b).

⁹ A more detailed discussion of these structures is provided at <u>nchh.org/resource-library/calc_pathways-to-medicaid-reimbursement-for-pediatric-asthma-services.pdf</u>.

new services or change financing models of delivered care. Contacting a state representative to discuss your state's specific practices may provide the best starting point for understanding your state's unique limitations or procedures. Several groups offer resources about this process; we list them in the "More Information" section below.

1115 WAIVER

States can seek an 1115 Waiver through a structured application process that includes developing a proposal describing the need for a proposed program, along with its goals and structure. The CMS guidance website offers a detailed list of the application's required elements for states hoping to apply for 1115 Waivers; the website also includes several templates for both those developing an application and those applying to extend existing waivers. The CMS resources are at www.medicaid.gov/medicaid/section-1115-demonstrations/1115-application-process/index.html.

STATE PLAN AMENDMENT

To alter its Medicaid plan, a state must apply to amend it through a formal application process. This involves CMS reviewing the proposed changes to ensure that federal obligations for state spending are still being met. The requirements may vary depending on whether the amendment involves changes in reimbursement practices or development of a new state program. CMS's technical guidance and toolkits on navigating this process – including special guidance specific to SPAs related to home- and community-based services – are available at www.medicaid.gov/resources-for-states/spa-and-1915-waiver-processing/medicaid-spa-processing-tools-for-states/index.html.

More Information

The CMS headquarters offers technical assistance and information about program funding and grants; it also fields questions about applying these mechanisms. Phone and email contact information for the national and regional offices are available at www.medicaid.gov/about-us/contact-us/index.html.

State-specific CMS office links are available at <u>www.medicaid.gov/about-us/contact-us/contact-state-page.html</u>.

The National Center for Healthy Housing's *Pathways to Medicaid Reimbursement* offers detailed descriptions of the Medicaid structures we have described, along with several others of potential interest to the healthy homes community, at: <u>nchh.org/resource-</u>library/calc_pathways-to-medicaid-reimbursement-for-p.ediatric-asthma-services.pdf.

The Green and Healthy Homes Initiative's *Toolkit to Fund Lead Poisoning Prevention* offers additional guidance and information on pursuing Medicaid funding for healthy housing improvements focused on lead mitigation at <u>www.greenandhealthyhomes.org/ghhi-toolkits</u>.

STATE CHILDREN'S HEALTH INSURANCE PROGRAM (CHIP) HEALTH SERVICES INITIATIVE (HSI)

Examples of How These Funds Have Been Used

Maryland: Healthy Homes HSI with Lead and In-Home Environmental Assessment

Maryland funded a two-part program. structured as an HSI, that focused on assessment and remediation of healthimpacting conditions in the built environment. The program's first part involves testing for, and direct remediation of, lead exposure hazards in the home. The second part includes both repeated asthma management education and a broader assessment of potential environmental hazards in the home. Hazards assessed include second-hand smoke and other indoor air quality issues, pest infestations, peeling paint, and improper pesticide use (MACPAC 2019a; CMS 2017a).

Michigan: Lead HSI with In-Home Environmental Assessment

As part of the response to the Flint lead crisis, Michigan developed an HSI directing \$120 million over five years to environmental investigation and remediation of lead in the homes of children covered by CHIP. This included support for workforce training to ensure the technical capacity needed to conduct wide-scale lead removal and remediation, from in-home retrofitting and encapsulation to the removal of contaminated soil and materials (Mann, Serafi, and Traub. 2017; CMS 2018). CHIP is a medical coverage program for children that states administer according to federal requirements. CHIP provides health care for children whose family income levels do not qualify them for Medicaid assistance, but who still struggle to pay for health care. Like Medicaid, funds from CHIP are administered by individual states according to a broader plan that defines eligibility of services and patient groups. CHIP is closely tied to Medicaid and Medicare, and within a state, these programs may share administrative infrastructure, depending on how a state's adoption of CHIP has unfolded (CMS 2020b).

A relatively underutilized (Sanchez et al. 2019) CHIP provision could unlock significant matching funds for in-home health interventions through the adoption of a Health Services Initiative (HSI).

The HSI mechanism gives states an opportunity to draw down federal matching funds for nontraditional, preventive medical service programs.¹⁰ This mechanism allows for up to 10% of a state's total program spending, minus total program administrative costs, to be used for innovative or nontraditional care programs, potentially including in-home programs. Thus, if states can find a relatively small pool of state dollars to support an HSI, they can draw down federal funds at the CHIP matching rate as long as the cost of the whole HSI program fits within the remainder of this 10% administrative-plus-HSI cap.

The matching rate of federal dollars to state dollars varies by state, but has historically been above 50%, and in some cases and funding years has significantly exceeded 80% (MACPAC 2020).

Although the potential funding varies widely by state based on population, administrative costs, and whether or not a state has already developed one or more HSIs, in most cases the funding is in the range of millions or tens of millions of dollars. As of FY2018, the potential

¹⁰ Social Security Act Sec. 2105. [42 U.S.C. 1397ee].

funds available for HSIs totaled more than \$900 million across all states and territories (see table 4).

So far, only 24 states have utilized this provision and begun tapping into these matching funds, which can be unlocked by filing an SPA (MACPAC 2019a). As with Medicaid funding types, CHIP might reimburse home energy efficiency programs for services.

Who Can Apply for Funds?

A state's CHIP administrator must apply, and individual program implementers interested in supporting and implementing an HSI may be involved in the process. Some states have partnered directly with small community program providers to develop a program and anticipated budget for this amendment process.

How Much Funding Is Available?

Potential HSI funding is capped at 10% of the state's total CHIP spending, minus the state's administrative costs. For example, a state that spends \$100 million on health services through CHIP, with only \$3 million in administrative costs, would be allowed to spend up to \$7 million for HSI programs (10% * 100 = 10; 10 – 3 = 7). This \$7 million would be split between the state and federal matching funds in the same ratio that applies for other CHIP spending. While the state's share of this spending must not be drawn from other federal pools of funding, this mechanism still allows for a drawdown of significant federal funds to match a relatively small investment on the state's part.

The funding available for HSIs thus varies by state, as well as by year (given that annual variation in administrative costs directly impacts available funding). Table 5 shows examples of the budgets for California, Wyoming, and the United States overall.

State	Total federal CHIP funds	Administrative costs	Potential HSI funds
California (largest pop.)	\$3,263.30	\$53.30	\$273.00
Wyoming (smallest pop.)	\$14.40	\$0.70	\$0.8
U.S. total	\$17,297.40	\$773.30	\$956.40

Based on FY18 spending drawn from MACPAC 2019b

CHIP's future funding availability depends on state budgets, CHIP spending, and administrative costs, as described in the above formula. In early 2018, Congressional authorization of CHIP funding through 2027 clarified and stabilized near-future funding expectations, though future Congressional action could change this (AAP 2019).



HSIs can be used to fund a wide range of programs aimed at disease prevention and intervention beyond what normal health care settings can provide. Although the programs can address a variety of specific topics or health issues and offer flexibility regarding who can receive services, they must at least partially serve low-income children. States including Michigan, Maryland, and Arkansas have used an HSI to support programs related to inhome health services such as lead remediation (MACPAC 2019a). Federal guidance on HSIs lists a variety of in-home, preventive services that can be funded and encourages states to propose new programs that will improve the health of low-income children (CMS 2017b).

Existing CHIP HSI programs such as those in Maryland and Michigan currently support inhome assessments of environmental health concerns, as well as some types of work to improve the physical environment (especially lead remediation). Maryland's programs include an *environmental case management* element that involves service coordination and relationship management under this funding. These programs and others have supported patient education components such as asthma mitigation, as well as educational services in the form of workforce training (see example below).

How Are Funds Unlocked?

To access these funds, a state must create a viable program plan and budget for the intervention and identify sources of nonfederal funding that could match HSI money. An SPA process must then be initiated to include the new program in the state's CHIP plan.

A CHIP SPA must include a description of the proposed service type and how it will enhance children's health, including the proportion of low-income children served. States must also submit updated budget information for the proposed program (CMS 2017b). States can work together with particular program implementers to develop these budget estimates and the broader SPA application..

More Information

Detailed CMS guidance on developing and submitting an SPA is available at <u>www.medicaid.gov/state-resource-center/spa-and-1915-waiver-processing/chip-spa-toolkit/index.html</u>.

At the state level, CHIP is typically administered by the same office that administers Medicaid and Medicare; state points of contact for these CMS programs are available at <u>www.medicaid.gov/about-us/contact-us/contact-state-page.html</u>.

General questions about CHIP can be referred to the Medicaid mailbox at <u>Medicaid.gov@cms.hhs.gov</u> or by calling 877-267-2323.

Manatt Health HSI guidance documentation (with a lead prevention focus) is available at <u>www.shvs.org/wp-content/uploads/2017/01/SHVS-Manatt-Leveraging-CHIP-to-Protect-</u> Low-Income-Children-from-Lead-January-2017.pdf.

PREVENTIVE HEALTH AND HEALTH SERVICES BLOCK GRANT (PHHSBG)

Examples of How These Funds Have Been Used

While we were unable to find previous examples of direct use of PHHSBG funds to support energy efficiency or related in-home health work, other types of successfully funded projects demonstrate the potential flexibility of these funds. We present two program examples below, along with their potential relevance to in-home energy and health program providers.

Rhode Island

In 2011, a nonprofit called *Progreso Latino*¹¹ applied for funding from Rhode Island's PHHSBG to support its comprehensive targeted health care outreach in the city of Central Falls. The funds were used to expand operating hours of a wellness clinic geared toward residents who either lacked insurance or who had work schedules that limited their ability to seek care during normal medical office hours. The funds also enabled the organization to offer health literacy education, including health fairs and nutritional counseling tailored to the needs of its service group, many of whom are Spanish speakers and immigrants who face other barriers to accessing care (CDC 2011). This example demonstrates the potential for using PHHSBG funds to support targeted programming and education focused on meeting the needs of an underserved community, as well as to expand the reach and scope of an existing community-based program with a demonstrated ability to serve those needs.

Texas EMS/Trauma Registry Program Evaluation and Update

The state of Texas used PHHSBG funds for a data collection program used to measure trends related to accidents and emergency medical services. The funds not only supported an evaluation of the existing system, but also supported the collection of user feedback on which updates would be valuable and a survey of best practices from other states. The analysis conducted using these funds leveraged new funding from another state agency to implement the recommendations (CDC 2011). This example demonstrates the potential of PHHSBG funds to support broader health-related program evaluation efforts, which might be of interest to local or state-level program providers hoping to document the health impacts of their work.

A PHHSBG is issued annually to each U.S. state, as well as to Washington, DC, some U.S. territories, and two Native American tribes (hereafter, indicated by the umbrella term state for simplicity's sake). This grant program was established in 1982 to combine various smaller grant programs funding preventive care and other health-related services into a single program. The PHHSBG specifically targets areas of health and prevention that currently lack funding in a given state, or for which specifically allocated federal funding is deemed insufficient (CDC 2011).

The PHHSBG funds must be used to meet one or more of the objectives listed in the Healthy People 2020 (HP2020) planning document (CDC 2020a).¹² These objectives are broadly defined and include measures that promote preventive health care and protect health through social determinants such as the built environment and related in-home and community-based interventions. Given this, programs offering weatherization and energy efficiency measures that focus on improving health through complementary means may be able to build a case that their state should fund such services through the PHHSBG. Funding levels vary by state and are directed at the state level through the responsible state health agency.

¹¹ progresolatino.org.

¹² See ODHP 2020 for the full list of these objectives.

Procedures for accessing funds from these grants or developing relationships to gain support from funded agencies vary by state, with total funds annually in the range of \$147 million across all states and territorial entities (CDC 2019e).

Who Can Apply for Funds?

Funds are allocated annually to each of the 50 states, Washington, DC, 8 U.S. territories, and 2 federally recognized Native American tribes, each of which allocates its received funds to programs or initiatives of its choosing; the processes and priorities are flexible.

How Much Funding Is Available?

In FY2019, more than \$147 million was disbursed to recipient states. Each state receives a different annual funding amount, ranging from tens of thousands of dollars (in the case of certain Native American tribes and freely associated island states such as the Republic of Palau) to more than \$10 million (in the case of New York or California).¹³ Each state allocates PHHSBG funding to a unique mix of programs and initiatives according to its needs and priorities. Statistics on overall national program allocations are reported on the grant website.¹⁴

How Can Funds Be Used?



States have wide latitude to determine how PHHSBG funds are allocated, but currently funded activities must be aligned with one or more of the objectives listed in the HP2020 guide published by HHS's Office of Disease Prevention and Health Promotion (CDC 2020a). These objectives include focusing on a broad array of social determinants of health. Certain themes and specific objectives listed in the HP2020 guide may help providers of in-home programs focused on health and energy efficiency build the case that their work aligns with the HP2020 framework. These themes include targets within several categories, including "homes and communities" (indoor air pollution, inadequate heating and sanitation, structural problems, electrical and fire hazards, and lead-based paint hazards); "social determinants of health" (including economic stability and the built environment); "chronic disease management" (e.g., for asthma); and "in-community injury prevention."

As the CDC notes, PHHSBG funds can be used to develop critical health sector infrastructure, as well as to fund innovative evidence-based approaches to care (CDC 2018b). They can also be used to establish systems – such as data surveillance and program evaluation – that can be valuable to programs seeking to document their work's health

¹³ A complete table of funding by recipient is available at <u>www.cdc.gov/phhsblockgrant/allocation/index.htm</u>.
¹⁴ See the PHHSBG website at <u>www.cdc.gov/phhsblockgrant/funding/index.htm</u>.

outcomes. In some cases, PHHSBG funds have been used to establish or strengthen programs that are later funded entirely through other sources.

How Are Funds Unlocked?

Because these grants are administered through the states and likely cover a wide range of initiatives and health spending priorities, fund availability for any particular new initiative may vary dramatically by state. Program administrators need to reach out directly to the block grant coordinator in their state to get a sense of how their initiatives or pilot ideas would mesh with state-level goals, as well as to understand funding availability and the application processes and timelines.

More Information

The CDC's Public Health Professionals Gateway: PHHS Block Grant website is at www.cdc.gov/phhsblockgrant/index.htm.

The CDC lists contact information for the PHHSBG coordinator for each state, territory, tribe, and district receiving funding at <u>www.cdc.gov/phhsblockgrant/phhscontacts.htm</u>.

SOCIAL IMPACT PARTNERSHIPS PAY-FOR-RESULTS ACT (SIPPRA)

SIPPRA is a new program intended to fund state and local government projects or pilots with positive social impact on the condition that they achieve a set of measurable positive outcomes. SIPPRA is intended to support the

A New Opportunity

This is a new program, so no prior examples of funding use are available. Funds were expected to be awarded in November 2019 for the first time; per published meeting minutes, the SIPPRA Commission made a list of awardee recommendations in October 2019, but final award decisions have not been publicly announced as of this writing.

expansion of social services by state and local governments and to reduce the need for federal spending in related areas. Specifically, these "pay for results" programs must show they can reduce federal government expenses by providing measurable positive impacts to health or other elements of social well-being. The 2018 bill creating this program¹⁵ allows for the disbursement of \$100 million over a maximum of 10 years. Thus far, one round of applications has been submitted. In October 2019, a committee within the responsible Treasury Department office began assessing those applicants and had yet to announce the first round of recipients as of June 2020. Depending on the number of awards and the amount ultimately awarded per recipient, additional rounds of funding may be offered through this program in the coming years. At least one upcoming round of funding for feasibility studies is expected, based on the Treasury's original communications about the program (Department of the Treasury 2019).

Who Can Apply for Funding?

State and local governments and agencies are eligible to apply for funds to initiate or assess the feasibility of new pay-for-results programs. This includes – under the umbrella term of *state* – all 50 states, DC, commonwealths, U.S. territories, and federally recognized Native American tribes, while *local government* includes a county, borough, municipality, city, town, or local public authority, including any public housing agency, school district, or council of governments.¹⁶ Although a single department within these government bodies must be designated as the "lead applicant," an application can be a joint effort among several departments or agencies.

How Much Funding Is Available?

A first notice of funding opportunity (NOFO) was issued in Spring 2019 (Department of the Treasury 2019). This NOFO, which ended in May 2019, was expected to award at most \$66.3 million of the designated funding. A second NOFO for \$10 million, intended as 50% matching funds for feasibility studies of future projects falling within the SIPPRA guidelines, is scheduled to be issued sometime in 2020. Additional funding opportunities may be issued depending on the funds remaining after these two grant cycles are complete.

¹⁵ 42 U.S.C. §§ 1397n-1397n-1397n-13. For a summary of the act, see <u>home.treasury.gov/services/social-impact-partnerships/sippra-pay-for-results</u>.

¹⁶ The list of units included in this statute is available at <u>www.law.cornell.edu/cfr/text/2/200.64</u>.

As part of the "pay for results" nature of these programs, outcomes of recipient projects must be documented and assessed by an independent evaluator. Payment for these evaluations, as agreed upon before the start of the project by recipients and Treasury representatives, will be disbursed regardless of whether the program goals are met to avoid incentivizing lenient evaluations. But the remainder of the grant – the actual payment for program outcomes – may not be disbursed if the anticipated outcomes are not achieved. Applicants may partner with other organizations or firms to implement or mediate the programs, but such relationships must be documented in the application process rather than initiated after receiving approval.

How Can Funds Be Used?



Funding is open to social services programs that are run or coordinated by state or local governments, but the programs must be structured as pay-for-results projects (or, in the case of the upcoming NOFO, feasibility studies related to such projects). Furthermore, the programs must address (through "measurable, clearly defined outcomes") one of a list of goals enumerated in <u>42 U.S. Code § 1397n-1(b</u>), which are designed to both support a social good and save the federal government money by addressing a social issue in an innovative and/or preventive way. Of these goals, the following may be of particular interest to groups working at the intersection of health, housing, and energy use:

- (7) Improving birth outcomes and early childhood health and development among low-income families and individuals. ...
- (8) Reducing rates of asthma, diabetes, or other preventable diseases among low-income families and individuals to reduce the utilization of emergency and other high-cost care. ...
- (19) Increasing the financial stability of low-income families. ...
- (21) Other measurable outcomes defined by the State or local government that result in positive social outcomes and Federal savings.

While the Department of the Treasury is still releasing new information on the likely scope and parameters of the upcoming NOFO, recent updates have reiterated that the next SIPPRA funding round will target feasibility studies for future social impact partnership projects. These grants will be structured as matching programs of up to 50% of total project costs. Additional details may be published once the NOFO is released. However, based on what is currently known, it appears that all elements of a typical program might be eligible for support, with a required emphasis on program impact assessment to prove that program targets have been met.

How Are Funds Unlocked?

A NOFO was posted in February 2019 through grants.gov with detailed application instructions; when a future opportunity is opened, the process will likely be similar (Department of the Treasury 2019). Applicants for the 2019 NOFO completed an application packet describing intended partnerships with program managers and implementers, and the financial arrangements and understandings among them (including in the case of unsuccessful implementation, which would preclude payout of the grant funds). Interested parties can sign up for email notifications about future SIPPRA grant opportunities at <u>public.govdelivery.com/accounts/USTREAS/subscriber/new?topic_id=USTREAS_1114</u>.

More Information

The primary contact address for this program is SIPPRA@treasury.gov.

Email signup for updates on future funding opportunities is available at <u>public.govdelivery.com/accounts/USTREAS/subscriber/new?topic_id=USTREAS_1114</u>.

The text of the SIPPRA legislation, which is a part of the Social Security Act, can be found at <u>home.treasury.gov/services/social-impact-partnerships/sippra-pay-for-results/sippra-legislation</u>.

The first NOFO (as published in the Federal Register) is available at www.federalregister.gov/documents/2019/02/21/2019-02852/social-impact-partnerships-to-pay-for-results-act-demonstration-projects.

The SIPPRA FAQ, which is periodically updated with new information, is available at <u>home.treasury.gov/services/social-impact-partnerships/sippra-pay-for-results/sippra-frequently-asked-questions</u>.

The SIPPRA website, which contains an overview description, is <u>home.treasury.gov/services/social-impact-partnerships/sippra-pay-for-results</u>.

LEAD HAZARD CONTROL GRANTS WITH HEALTHY HOMES SUPPLEMENTAL FUNDING

Examples of How These Funds Have Been Used

HUD actively encourages the use of funds from this grant for braiding and blending with other related healthy homes programs and services; the 2019 Notice of Fund Availability (NOFA) even explicitly encourages "work to further collaboration and coordination with public private partnerships" such as weatherization programs. Examples of the use of these grants under their current structure and name are limited, as this change was relatively recent; following are examples of the use of these grants in previous forms.

GHHI Rhode Island

In Rhode Island—as in other areas—the Green and Healthy Homes Initiative (GHHI) has developed a set of partnerships that enable the use of lead grants from OLHCHH in coordination with a broad range of healthy homes service providers and funding sources. These include WAP-funded weatherization agencies and various sources of community development funding that help reduce program deferrals by filling the financial gaps that would otherwise prevent expensive repairs in homes that need the most work. This program includes partnerships with academic institutions to document health and educational outcomes for participants; the broader initiative and partnerships have also included supportive policy work, including a focus on relevant building code enforcement and advancing state-level lead legislation (GHHI 2020b.

Community Action Agency (CAA) in Bellingham, Washington

Under the previous OLHCHH structure, funds from this office were used to support programming in Bellingham through the local CAA, which operated both the local WAP program and a Head Start preschool initiative. Asthma services such as family education and mitigation supplies were incorporated into the CAA's work, and training was conducted for involved staff across disciplines (weatherization, social work, etc.) (OLHCHH 2012). While the Healthy Homes Demonstration Grant itself no longer exists, Healthy Homes Supplemental (HHSupp) funding might be used to complete similar work today, assuming a lead control grant had also been received.

HUD runs two related lead hazard control grant programs out of its OLHCHH: Lead Hazard Reduction (LHR) and Lead-Based Paint Hazard Control (LBPHC). Both of these grant programs are intended to help local and state governments reduce lead exposure in children through in-home remediation of leadbased paint and other exposure hazards; funding for both programs can be accessed under the same application process, though their eligibility and program requirements vary.

Recipients of funds through these grants — which require that the applicant match at least 10% of requested funds from nonfederal sources — can also request additional HHSupp funds. These additional funds can be used to assess and remediate a range of other inhome hazards noted under the Healthy Home Rating system, including hazards that are either partly addressed by weatherization measures directly (such as moisture

intrusion and thermal stress risk) or that complement weatherization work (such as tripand-fall prevention).

Prior to 2017, HUD operated two related grant programs: the LHR Demonstration Grant, and the Healthy Homes Demonstration Grant. In recent years, these programs have been restructured and the total funding for related lead and healthy homes interventions under these new structures has significantly increased since 2017.

Who Can Apply for Funds?

A state or local government unit or agency must be the lead applicant; nonprofits or independent organizations cannot apply directly, though funds may be distributed as subawards to entities other than the direct contractors. Previous recipients of these grants or of the LHR Demonstration Grant may apply again once their funding period has expired.

How Much Funding Is Available?

Up to \$324 million was made available under the 2019 application cycle, with up to \$38 million available as HHSupp funding. This amount was an increase from the 2018 cycle, in which awards totaled \$319 million. As of 2019, individual awards range from \$1 million and up to \$9.1 million for jurisdictions categorized as *high-impact neighborhoods*. The duration of these grants is five years or less.

HHSupp funding is awarded to lead fund recipients and is based on categories of neighborhood need; up to \$600,000 is available to applicants in high-impact areas, while new applicants or applicants who received funds two or more years prior can access up to \$300,000. Home hazard work in individual residences that is expected to cost more than \$5,000 must be reviewed on a per-unit basis by a HUD technical representative for approval.

How Can Funds Be Used?



Lead hazard control funds must be used to address lead hazards in privately owned residences or housing units, with the ultimate goal of reducing lead exposure in children six and under (for example, by renting to families with young children following remediations). Programs can also provide lead safety and related education to occupants of served homes.

While HHSupp funding is not required to be used in every home receiving lead remediation, a complete Healthy Homes Assessment is required in all homes where the funding *is* used. This assessment must cover a list of in-home hazards determined in advance by the applicant as part of a submitted work plan. The assessment results must be reported to the resident and/or homeowner, with recommendations on how any observed hazards could be remediated (whether through HHSupp funded means or through other available community resources or programs if HHSupp work will not continue for any reason).

While a full list of hazards must be assessed in each home, full remediation of each identified hazard is not required; cost effectiveness and budget are explicitly noted in federal program guidance as key factors in deciding which elements to address. A clear method for prioritizing which hazards to address must be developed as part of the initial grant application. As we noted above, using more than \$5,000 in HHSupp funds in a single home requires HUD approval

How Are Funds Unlocked?

A local or state government entity must apply for the funds, but the money may be distributed as subawards to other entities to help manage funds and program infrastructure. A notification of funding availability is published once per year, and the program is open to new and previous applicants. HHSupp funds are requested as part of the lead control grant application.

More Information

More information about the lead grants and HHSupp funding is available from the regional officers of the OLHCHH Grants Division. A list of key program officers' contact information, sorted by region, is available for download on the OLHCHH Grant Division's website: www.hud.gov/program_offices/healthy_homes/GrantServices.

The 2019 NOFA details specific jurisdictional categories that impact available funding under each arm of the lead control programs. The document is available at www.hud.gov/sites/dfiles/SPM/documents/FY19_LeadHazardReductionGrantProgram.pdf.

Questions regarding specific program requirements should be directed to Yolanda Brown at <u>Yolanda.A.Brown@hud.gov</u>.

Additional information on applying for lead control grants and HHSupp funding is available as part of GHHI's Lead Funding Toolkit, but some of the details of fund availability and eligibility have changed in the 2019 NOFA. The relevant profile is available at <u>www.greenandhealthyhomes.org/toolkit_resource/hud-office-of-lead-hazard-control-and-healthy-homes-grant-programs</u>.

We also recommend reaching out to GHHI directly for more information and guidance on developing partnerships through these lead control grants, as this has been central to their work model in a number of regions. Regional office locations and a contact form are available at <u>www.greenandhealthyhomes.org/contact-us</u>.

NATIONAL ASTHMA CONTROL PROGRAM (NACP)

Examples of How These Funds Have Been Used

Montana

Montana's Department of Public Health and Human Services coordinates state-wide asthma work using NACP funds through the Montana Asthma Control Program (MACP). In 2010, the MACP initiated the Montana Asthma Home Visiting Program (MAP), a holistic in-home program. MAP involves regular home visits by a nurse over the course of a year, with advice and education on a variety of asthma-related topics and interventions. Following an evaluation of the program's pilot versions in 2015, nurses were given a list of service providers and programs to refer patients to, including weatherization programs providing assistance both nationally and locally. This case demonstrates that the public health infrastructures supported by NACP funding can be used to increase health provider awareness of and referrals to existing programs, potentially opening the door for other types of future partnership as funding becomes available (Montana DPHHS 2020).

Minnesota

The 2014–2020 Minnesota state asthma plan includes several objectives relevant to energy efficiency program providers (Minnesota Department of Health 2014). This includes a stated strategy of "increas[ing] reimbursement for multi-trigger, multicomponent asthma-trigger interventions offered by qualified professionals."

The Minnesota Department of Health's asthma resource website¹⁷ also directs users to the Sustainable Resources Center, Inc., a nonprofit that provides healthy housing services, including free energy efficiency upgrades to qualifying homes.

For the past two decades, the CDC has provided NACP funding to select state health departments and other large agencies and organizations to support the control of asthma (CDC 2019d). This funding takes the form of partnerships and multiyear funding awarded through a competitive grant process, which depends on the state having a demonstrated history of surveillance of asthma records and other engagement on the issue.

NACP partnerships provide support for state-level program infrastructure related to monitoring and reducing asthma within the state's jurisdiction. States may opt to distribute funds to organizations performing in-home remediations that could reduce occupant asthma symptoms. The NACP model is flexible, and funding access largely depends on the state agency responsible for administering and participating in the program. States are allotted no more than \$800,000 per year under the terms of the most recent grant cycle (CDC 2019d).

Individual programs providing services cannot access funds from these grants directly. However, the grants mandate

the formation of statewide coalitions that may permit direct reimbursement for services or indirect reimbursement through long-term agency partnerships and technical support. While few energy efficiency programs have played a strong role in NACP-funded state coalitions to date, the CDC's technical guidance explicitly identifies a need to incorporate weatherization services into holistic asthma management, and some states have already developed working partnerships with such programs. The increasing value placed on these new technical guidelines by the most recent NACP NOFO implies that grantees may be

¹⁷ The Minnesota Department of Health's "Asthma and the Home Environment" is available at <u>www.health.state.mn.us/diseases/asthma/homes/index.html</u>.

seeking more partnerships with energy efficiency program providers in this and future grant cycles.

Who Can Apply for Funds?

NACP funding is intended to help large organizations such as state health departments and agencies coordinate asthma work across a designated region (almost always a state).¹⁸ The NACP cooperative partnership grants are not designed for small organizations seeking to meet only one part of the CDC's technical requirements; rather, the grants are intended to catalyze and support coalitions of many smaller regional partners, coordinated or organized by a large grant recipient that has significant existing public health infrastructure.¹⁹

States typically receive multiyear grants; as of 2019, the CDC was funding health departments in California, Connecticut, Florida, Georgia, Hawaii, Illinois, Indiana, Maine, Massachusetts, Michigan, Minnesota, Mississippi, Missouri, Montana, New Hampshire, New Mexico, New York, Ohio, Oregon, Pennsylvania, Puerto Rico, Rhode Island, Utah, Vermont, and Wisconsin.

Smaller programs interested in coalition building and potential funding opportunities stemming from NACP cooperative grants must directly contact their state's program coordinator and discuss possible pathways to partnership. A list of primary contacts for each CDC partner state (and other states with major asthma-related initiatives) is available at www.cdc.gov/asthma/contacts/default.htm.

How Much Funding Is Available?

Congress controls NACP's overall funding. Up to \$70 million was available for the 2019 grant cycle, with annual awards to individual states capped at \$800,000. Funding varies significantly by state and is scaled by population. For example, states with 100,000–399,999 people have annual awards set at \$300,000, while those with populations of more than 25 million are eligible for up to \$800,000 per year. Funding amounts scale within these two endpoints based on population brackets.

¹⁸ In some instances, the CDC has funded asthma control projects by school districts and national NGOs through other short-term agreements, but this is atypical and not the intent of the NACP coordination grants (D. Burrows, pers. comm., 2019).

¹⁹ For example, the Spring 2019 NACP funding opportunity was open to organizations that could demonstrate a history of successful service to more than 100,000 people, as well as several other requirements that indicate significant past involvement in asthma control work published within the four years *prior* to the opening of the NOFO (indicating that a group must have been previously working to establish this significant evidence base prior to the funding opportunity's announcement).



Table 5. Approximate five-year and annual funding for NACP asthma coordination²⁰

How Can Funds Be Used?



The latest grant guidance allows funds to be used for in-home interventions including weatherization and building upgrades, insofar as these upgrades fit into the new EXHALE technical scheme to address asthma holistically (CDC 2019d). Generally, grantees should use NACP funds to support partnerships and services that provide "asthma management education, home visits to implement asthma-trigger reduction, [and/or] coordination of care across settings" (Hsu et al. 2018).

Grants can be used to support a program to reduce asthma triggers from indoor and outdoor sources, consistent with the CDC's six-prong EXHALE technical strategy.²¹ The *EXHALE* acronym refers to various elements of a holistic framework for addressing and reducing asthma risks. This framework includes provisions for using grant funds to facilitate home energy efficiency, including home WAPs for low-income groups. The most recent NOFO includes a wide range of specific guidance for incorporating environmental health into asthma response plans (*environmental health* provides the final "E" in EXHALE). While many elements of environmental health and social determinants of health are discussed in the technical documentation, the framework explicitly states that strategies pursued by NACP programs should "adopt environmental policies or best practices to reduce indoor and outdoor asthma triggers," including through means such as "collaborat[ing] with partners that encourage home energy efficiency, including home weatherization assistance programs for low-income families." The framework notes that "structural improvements made by these programs may complement home visiting programs for asthma." Explicitly highlighting energy efficiency and weatherization

²⁰ Derived from the March 2019 NOFO (<u>www.grants.gov/custom/viewOppDetails.jsp?oppId=314360</u>) related documents tab: CDC-RFA-EH19-1902.pdf, pp. 14 and 26.

²¹ J. Hsu, K. Sircar, E. Herman, and P. Garbe, *EXHALE: A Technical Package to Control Asthma* (Atlanta, GA: National Center for Environmental Health, Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, 2018). Accessed February 2020. <u>www.cdc.gov/asthma/pdfs/EXHALE_technical_package-508.pdf</u>.

programs provides potential justification for these programs seeking to partner with statelevel NACP coordinators.

NACP guidance also specifically recommends (CDC 1997) the braiding of these grants with other types of funding and resources, including private foundation grants, state-based program funds, pharmaceutical company funds, membership dues, tobacco settlement money, maternal and child health grants, and even in-kind donations of services such as meeting spaces or printing. In some cases, the funding actually devoted by a state to partnerships with smaller organizations takes the form of supporting the administrative work required to manage those partnerships, rather than providing direct funding to the organizations themselves. However, states such as Minnesota include reimbursement for services from community organizations as an objective of their asthma control plans, explicitly highlighting a goal of increasing funding for such reimbursements in the future (Minnesota Department of Health 2014).

How Are Funds Unlocked?

For programs providing in-home services directly, there is no standardized national process for forming partnerships with NACP grantees. In states already funded by an NACP cooperative partnership grant, small groups hoping to access funds would need to form or join coalitions with the grant recipient (typically, the state health department or agency). This process, and its likelihood of success, may vary significantly by state; reaching out directly to a state NACP representative should be the first step to gauging the feasibility of joining an asthma control program coalition.

In states not currently receiving an NACP grant, local groups could initiate a conversation with the state health department about the potential for applying for this funding. An offer to help the agency with application elements — such as developing an asthma plan and/or identifying other potential members of a statewide asthma coalition — might get the ball rolling on development of a state asthma plan and preparation for a NACP application.

The main point person and contact information for each state and territory participating in a CDC partnership are listed at <u>www.cdc.gov/asthma/contacts/default.htm</u>. The list also includes states without a formal NACP partnership that are doing significant work on holistic asthma response; these states may be a good starting point for weatherization groups interested in learning more about other local sources of support.

More Information

State contacts for the 24 states and territories currently receiving NACP coordination grants are available at <u>www.cdc.gov/asthma/contacts/default.htm</u>.

The latest NOFA includes detailed information on eligibility and funding information and is available for download at www.hud.gov/program_offices/spm/gmomgmt/grantsinfo/fundingopps/fy19techstudie

<u>www.hud.gov/program_offices/spm/gmomgmt/grantsinfo/fundingopps/fy19techstudie</u> <u>s</u>.

Recommendations

We encourage program administrators to consider the financial resources we highlight in this report in conjunction with other strategies for braiding funding to expand available resources for their programs and increase their impacts. In the following, we outline additional considerations that may help program administrators as they develop their strategy.

INCLUDE PROGRAM ELEMENTS TO ATTRACT HEALTH-FOCUSED FUNDING

Whether launching a new program or incorporating services into an existing one, including particular program elements can position programs for success when seeking funding.

Include Interventions That Maximize Health Impacts

Although many standard energy-saving interventions positively impact health, incorporating program design elements that maximize health benefits can better position programs to obtain health-focused funds. For example, air sealing and insulation (standard energy-saving measures) can reduce exposure to common asthma triggers such as pests and drafts. By incorporating a few additional services, such as in-home asthma-trigger education, identification, and mitigation, a program can more holistically address asthma triggers and will be better positioned to obtain asthma-based funding. Certain nonenergy measures – such as mitigation of trip-and-fall hazards; lead and radon remediation; improved ventilation; installation of radon, carbon monoxide, and smoke detectors; and combustion safety testing – can result in substantial public health gains given the individual and national cost of the mitigated health threats.²²

Program administrators who consider their community's public health needs can maximize impacts by customizing programs to meet those needs. Does the program operate in an area where asthma, mold exposure, or lead prevalence is especially common? Is the program serving older adults or young children? Is a large portion of the population served by Medicare or a particular health care provider? Nonprofit hospitals are required to conduct a Community Health Needs Assessment that identifies many of these needs and opportunities to improve community health. These assessments can provide valuable information to program administrators and an opportunity to collaborate with local hospitals to address community needs.²³ Identifying the community's health needs and

²² For more information on fall hazards, see ACEEE's recent report on valuing complementary in-home health measures (Hayes, Kubes, and Gerbode 2020). For more information on avoided deaths from smoke detectors, see Ahrens 2019. For more on radon, see National Cancer Institute (2011). An extensive set of publications on lead poisoning is available from the CDC (2020b). Learn about carbon monoxide threats in the home from CDC (2018a). The health impacts of gas stove use are reviewed in Seals and Krasner (2020).

²³ 26 USC § 501(r) 3. For more details, see <u>www.irs.gov/charities-non-profits/community-health-needs-assessment-for-charitable-hospital-organizations-section-501r3</u>. Community Health Needs Assessments are generally available on a hospital's webpages.

potential health care partners can help program administrators customize a strategy for bringing together financial resources to meet community needs.

Measure and Demonstrate Health Impacts and Outcomes

Measuring and documenting a program's health-related outcomes and participant impacts provides actionable data that program administrators can use to identify approaches that successfully meet a community's needs (Hayes and Denson 2019). Being able to demonstrate specific health outcomes can also position a program to leverage dollars earmarked for preventive approaches to health care, which helps make that program a priority when competing for limited funding.

Develop Strong Partnerships with Health Care Sector Professionals and Institutions

Establishing partnerships and working relationships with health sector experts, including local and state health departments, can make a profound difference in the success of healthenergy collaborations. Health sector advocates can help energy partners navigate complex health systems and decisions; they can also champion programs within their institutions and networks. Local health groups bring investment in and knowledge of community health needs, which can help ensure that programs have maximum impact and are successfully meeting community needs.

Demonstrating a program's health outcomes can help to attract and build cross-sector partnerships. For example, utility-run programs might find supportive partners in the health care community if they can show clear evidence that they are achieving health benefits for participants. Other strategies for making and sustaining these important connections are described in VEIC's *Energy-Plus-Health Playbook*, which draws on program examples to formulate recommended practices.²⁴

Quantify the Monetary Value of a Program's Health Impacts

Valuing the monetary health benefits of energy efficiency programs can help decision makers in the health sector to prioritize resources earmarked for preventive services. This could include complementary health and safety services beyond energy efficiency measures that also add value to interventions.²⁵ The monetization of health benefits can demonstrate – to hospitals, MCOs, public health departments, and insurers – that collaborative partnerships to deliver preventative services will generate positive results for participating households.

TARGET FUNDING SOURCES AIMED AT IMPROVING HEALTH AND SOCIAL WELFARE

A living environment can impact a variety of diseases and other health harms. The diverse range of potential benefits from in-home interventions means that a variety of potential funding sources may be available to mitigate these health harms. There is a growing body of

²⁴ For information on new and ongoing partnerships, as well as guidance and strategies for engaging across energy and health sectoral lines, see VEIC's *Energy-Plus-Health Playbook* (Levin, Curry, and Capps 2019).

²⁵ For more information on how to monetize the health benefits of in-home preventive interventions to protect health, see Hayes, Kubes, and Gerbode 2020.

compelling literature that connects in-home energy-saving programs to beneficial health outcomes. As the intersection of the built environment, health, and the efficacy of specific inhome interventions to mitigate health harms is increasingly understood, additional options to leverage funds aimed at improving health and social welfare may become clear. Indeed, as program administrators increasingly recognize the value and impact of using funding earmarked to protect health and social welfare to support energy-saving programs, they may find entirely new funding streams.

Address Equity

Some communities lack access to safe and healthy housing; they experience higher rates of preventable disease and injury, greater exposures to environmental harms, higher energy costs, and greater exposure to climate threats. Low-income and black families are significantly more likely to live in inadequate housing conditions than other groups,²⁶ and many of the chronic diseases exacerbated by poor housing conditions — including asthma, cardiovascular issues, and stroke — also disproportionately impact these same vulnerable populations.²⁷ Low-income groups are also more likely to struggle with energy costs (Drehobl and Ross 2016), compounding these existing inequities. High energy bills may force households already struggling financially to make choices between paying these bills and paying for other necessities like food and medication, which in turn further impacts health and well-being (Hernández 2016). These inequities have been highlighted during the COVID-19 crisis, as the virus disproportionally impacts lower-income families and communities of color. The pandemic has both highlighted the relationship between energy, health, housing, and economics and emphasized the need to address these burdens through an integrated approach that prioritizes equity and environmental justice.

Programs targeting groups that are more likely to face these compounding and overlapping challenges may have greater impact, making a bigger difference to the well-being of participating families. This focus may also help attract the support of health partners who recognize these greater needs in the communities they serve.

Energy-saving programs targeting low-income households are available, yet various factors can prevent families from participating. Upfront program costs – whether tangible financial costs in some non-WAP programs, or less tangible transactional costs related to time and coordination burdens – might make it difficult for some families to participate. Families renting their housing may face other challenges in accessing weatherization services. For example, nontenant landlords who do not pay a tenant family's energy bills may have few short-term incentives to make property improvements that will not impact the bottom-line

²⁶ U.S. Census data show that low-income households make up 56% of families living in inadequate housing conditions, despite making up only 37% of the respondent population, while black families are 60% more likely than white families to live in inadequate housing (Census Bureau 2020) as discussed in Hayes and Denson (2019). A discussion of the conditions that are considered in determining housing adequacy can be found at census.gov/content/dam/Census/programssurveys/ahs/publications/HousingAdequacy.pdf (Eggers and Moumen 2013).

²⁷ See work demonstrating disparate rates of disease impacts such as Brown 2012; Akinbami et al. 2012; Go et al. 2013; CDC 2016; Oates et al. 2017, as discussed in Hayes and Denson 2019.

costs of property ownership. A home's preexisting physical deficiencies may also prevent a family from participating in a program if that program is not designed to address the types of structural or other health and safety issues that can disqualify the home from receiving the offered services. Common bases for deferral include damage or degradation of roofing or other major home structures, significant mold or moisture problems, pest infestations, and electrical or sewage system issues (Wilson and Tohn 2011).

Programs aimed at improving buildings to reduce energy use are often not funded to mitigate these types of concerns; as a result, the programs are forced to defer weatherization services for those buildings. A National Renewable Energy Laboratory study found an average national deferral rate of 10–15%, with as many as 50% of homes unable to receive services in some service jurisdictions (Wilson and Tohn 2011). Some states have specific "pre-WAP" programs to help prepare houses that would otherwise have their WAP-funded weatherization deferred; however, the majority of states lack such a program (NASCSP 2017).

The same issues that can make families ineligible for the existing network of services – that is, inadequate housing and poverty – also contribute to a wide range of health harms. Households that may be considered "hard to reach" by energy-focused programs might be the priority demographic for health-focused funders. By designing programs to target these needs and fill service gaps, programs will be positioned to better meet the needs of health-focused partners and ultimately do more good overall.

LOOK FOR NEW OPPORTUNITIES

New funding opportunities and grant solicitations are announced frequently. In addition to new opportunities, established funding sources that may not currently fit may be modified in the future as they evolve.

The federal government website <u>www.grant.gov</u> consolidates federal grant opportunities. Interested parties can register to create a free account on this website, then subscribe to email notifications about new opportunities as they are posted. These notifications can be tailored with saved keyword searches—such as limiting notifications to new grants containing the word "asthma" in their description. Appendix A provides a walk-through of this process.

In addition to tracking grant opportunities, program administrators can also track federal stimulus funds, particularly in response to the COVID-19 pandemic, as these funds can be allocated to energy efficiency programs as well as specific health interventions. These funds can trickle down from the federal level to the state and local levels, as seen in programs such as LIHEAP and WAP.

This allocation of administrative responsibility from the federal level to states is also seen in other federal resources. Recent changes to Medicaid rules following the passage of the Affordable Care Act (ACA) have expanded funding for preventive services. Although these changes originated at the federal level, fund availability is contingent on state laws, which may also evolve to create new opportunities (e.g., IHCP 2018).

Conclusion

There is a strong link between health and the built environment, and there is a major need to provide services to address health threats in people's homes. The existing network of inhome energy efficiency programs can meet this need and deploy these services. By braiding funding from the health and energy sectors, we have an opportunity to both meet the critical needs of underserved populations and dramatically expand our ability to keep people safe from illness and harm, while also helping to make their homes safer and more efficient.

Identifying new partnership opportunities to leverage health sector funds and program infrastructure is a natural next step in expanding the reach of both energy efficiency and preventive in-home services at a moment when the value of both is increasingly clear. The COVID-19 crisis has tragically demonstrated the severe consequences of health inequities for overburdened populations. These are largely the same communities most likely to be impacted by waves of worsening threats as climate change unfolds. The importance of righting inequities to help put these communities on more resilient footing has never been clearer. In addition to the immediate benefits of serving particular communities, aggressive energy efficiency policies — including the acceleration of in-home retrofits from less than 1% per year to approximately 2% per year — could help move the United States halfway to its Paris Climate Agreement emissions commitments by 2050 (Ungar and Nadel 2019). In the wake of the ACA's 2010 passage, a new emphasis on preventive care is reshaping the medical sector (NPC 2012). Ambitious collaboration and sharing of program resources across the traditional boundaries of the energy efficiency and health care sectors could open the door to a new paradigm of customer protection, patient care, and climate action.

References

- AAP (American Academy of Pediatrics). 2019. Children's Health Insurance Program (CHIP) Funding Reauthorization: Important Provisions and Opportunities for State Advocacy. Itasca, IL: AAP. <u>www.aap.org/en-us/advocacy-and-policy/state-</u> <u>advocacy/Documents/CHIPFundingJanuary2019.pdf</u>.
- Administration for Children and Families. 2018. *Low Income Home Energy Program (LIHEAP)*. Washington, DC: HHS (Department of Health and Human Services). <u>www.acf.hhs.gov/sites/default/files/ocs/comm_ocs_liheap_factsheet_nov2018.pdf</u>.
- Ahrens, M. 2019. *Smoke Alarms in U.S. Home Fires*. Quincy, MA: NFPA (National Fire Protection Association). <u>www.nfpa.org/News-and-Research/Data-research-and-tools/Detection-and-Signaling/Smoke-Alarms-in-US-Home-Fires</u>.
- Akinbami, L., J. Moorman, C. Bailey, H. Zahran, M. King, C. Johnson, and X. Liu. 2012. *Trends in Asthma Prevalence, Health Care Use, and Mortality in the United States, 2001–2010.* Hyattsville, MD: National Center for Health Statistics. <u>www.cdc.gov/nchs/data/databriefs/db94.pdf</u>.
- Allen J., A. Bernstein, X. Cao, E. Eitland, S. Flanigan, M. Gokhale, J. Goodman, S. Klager, L. Klingensmith, J. Cedeno-Laurent, S. Lockley, P. MacNaughton, S. Pakpour, J. Spengler, J. Vallarino, A. Williams, A. Young, and J. Yin. 2017. *The 9 Foundations of a Healthy Building*. Boston: Harvard T.H. Chan School of Public Health. <u>forhealth.org/9_Foundations_of_a_Healthy_Building.February_2017.pdf</u>.
- Allen, J., J. Cedeno-Laurent, E. Jones, M. Luna, P. MacNaughton, S. Robinson, J. Spengler, and A. Young. 2019. *Homes for Health: 36 Expert Tips to Make Your Home a Healthier Home.* Boston: Harvard T.H. Chan School of Public Health. <u>homes.forhealth.org/wpcontent/uploads/sites/9/2019/05/Harvard_Healthy_Buildings_Program_Homes_for_ Health_May-2019.pdf</u>.
- Amann, J. 2017. Unlocking Ultra-Low Energy Performance in Existing Buildings. Washington, DC: ACEEE. www.aceee.org/white-paper/unlocking-ule-0717.
- APM (American Public Media) Research Lab. 2020. "The Color of Coronavirus: COVID-19 Deaths by Race and Ethnicity in the U.S." <u>www.apmresearchlab.org/covid/deaths-by-</u><u>race</u>.
- Artiga, S., and K. Orgera. 2019. "Key Facts on Health and Health Care by Race and Ethnicity." <u>www.kff.org/report-section/key-facts-on-health-and-health-care-by-race-and-ethnicity-health-status/</u>.
- Berg, W., S. Vaidyanathan, E. Junga, E. Cooper, C. Perry, G. Relf, A. Whitlock, M. DiMascio, C. Waters, and N. Cortez. 2019. *The 2019 State Energy Efficiency Scorecard*. Washington, DC: ACEEE. <u>www.aceee.org/research-report/u1908</u>.

- Billingsley, M., I. Hoffman, E. Stuart, S. Schiller, C. Goldman, and K. Hamachi LaCommare. 2014. The Program Administrator Cost of Saved Energy for Utility Customer-Funded Energy Efficiency Programs. Prepared by Berkeley Lab. Washington, DC: DOE. emp.lbl.gov/publications/program-administrator-cost-saved.
- Brown, A. 2012. "With Poverty Comes Depression, More Than Other Illnesses." Gallup. October 30. <u>news.gallup.com/poll/158417/poverty-comes-depression-illness.aspx</u>.
- Burns, E., J. Stevens, and R. Lee. 2016. "The Direct Costs of Fatal and Non-Fatal Falls among Older Adults – United States." Journal of Safety Research 58 (September): 99–103. www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S0022437516300172?via%3Dihub.
- CDC (Centers for Disease Control and Prevention). 2006. "Hypothermia-Related Deaths United States, 1999–2002 and 2005." *Morbidity and Mortality Weekly Report* 55 (10): 282–4. <u>www.cdc.gov/mmwr/preview/mmwrhtml/mm5510a5.htm</u>.
- ——. 1997. Guide for State Health Agencies in the Development of Asthma Programs. Washington, DC: HHS. <u>www.cdc.gov/asthma/pdfs/asthma_guide.pdf</u>.
- -----. 2011. *Preventive Health and Health Services Block Grant: A Critical Public Health Resource.* Atlanta: CDC. <u>www.cdc.gov/phhsblockgrant/docs/phhs-blockgrant-aag.pdf</u>.
- ——. 2015. Check for Safety: A Home Fall Prevention Checklist for Older Adults. Atlanta: CDC. <u>www.cdc.gov/steadi/pdf/check_for_safety_brochure-a.pdf</u>.
- —. 2016. Racial and Ethnic Approaches to Community Health (REACH). Atlanta, GA: Centers for Disease Control and Prevention.
 www.cdc.gov/chronicdisease/resources/publications/aag/pdf/2016/reach-aag.pdf.
- ——. 2017. "Important Facts about Falls." www.cdc.gov/homeandrecreationalsafety/falls/adultfalls.html.
- ——. 2018a. "Carbon Monoxide Poisoning Frequently Asked Questions." <u>www.cdc.gov/co/faqs.htm</u>.
- —. 2018b. Preventive Health and Health Services Block Grant Evaluation Report: 2017 Framework Measures Assessment – Key Findings. Atlanta: HHS. www.cdc.gov/phhsblockgrant/docs/BGEvaluationReport2017-508.pdf.
- -----. 2019a. "Asthma." www.cdc.gov/asthma/default.htm
- -----. 2019b. "Most Recent Asthma Data." <u>www.cdc.gov/asthma/most_recent_data.htm.</u>
- ----. 2019c. "Welcome to WISQARSTM." <u>www.cdc.gov/injury/wisqars/.</u>

—. 2019d. A Comprehensive Public Health Approach to Asthma Control through Evidence-Based Interventions. CDC-RFA-EH19-1902, March 28. Atlanta: HHS. www.grants.gov/web/grants/view-opportunity.html?oppId=314360.

- ——. 2019e. "Preventive Health and Health Services (PHHS) Block Grant: Fiscal Year 2019 Allocation by Recipient." <u>www.cdc.gov/phhsblockgrant/allocation/index.htm</u>.
- -----. 2020a. "About Healthy People." <u>www.healthypeople.gov/2020/About-Healthy-People</u>.
- -----. 2020b. "Childhood Lead Poisoning Prevention." www.cdc.gov/nceh/lead/.
- CDPH (Chicago Department of Public Health). 2020. "COVID-19 Death Characteristics for Chicago Residents." www.chicago.gov/city/en/sites/covid-19/home/latest-data.html.
- CEA (Council of Economic Advisors). 2016. A Retrospective Assessment of Clean Energy Investments in the Recovery Act. Washington, DC: Executive Office of the President. <u>obamawhitehouse.archives.gov/sites/default/files/page/files/20160225_cea_final_clean_energy_report.pdf</u>.
- Census Bureau. 2020. "American Housing Survey Table Creator." <u>www.census.gov/programs-</u> <u>surveys/ahs/data/interactive/ahstablecreator.html?s_areas=00000&s_year=2017&s_tab</u> <u>lename=TABLE1&s_bygroup1=1&s_filtergroup1=1&s_filtergroup2=1</u>.
- CMS (Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services). 2017a. *Maryland CHIP State Plan MD-17-0001-LEAD*. June 15. Baltimore: CMS. www.medicaid.gov/sites/default/files/CHIP/Downloads/MD/MD-17-0001-LEAD.pdf.
- ——. 2017b. "Frequently asked questions: Health services initiatives." Archived version available at <u>www.nashp.org/wp-content/uploads/2019/09/faq11217.pdf</u>.
- —. 2018. Michigan CHIP State Plan MI-18-0019-CHIP. August 16. Baltimore: CMS. www.medicaid.gov/sites/default/files/CHIP/Downloads/MI/MI-CHIPSPA-18-0019.pdf.
- —. 2020a. "About Section 1115 Demonstrations." Accessed May. <u>www.medicaid.gov/medicaid/section-1115-demonstrations/about-section-1115-demonstrations/about-section-1115-demonstrations/index.html</u>.
- ——. 2020b. "Medicaid State Plan Amendments." Accessed April. www.medicaid.gov/medicaid/medicaid-state-plan-amendments/index.html.
- -----. 2020c. "State Plan Flexibilities." Accessed May. <u>www.medicaid.gov/resources-for-</u><u>states/disaster-response-toolkit/state-plan-flexibilities/index.html</u>.

- Department of Energy. 2020. Weatherization Assistance Program. Accessed June 17. www.energy.gov/eere/wap/weatherization-assistance-program
- Department of the Treasury. 2019. *Social Impact Partnerships to Pay for Results Act Demonstration Projects.* Washington, DC: Department of the Treasury. home.treasury.gov/system/files/226/SIPPRA-NOFA-FINAL-FY2019.pdf.
- DiNapoli, T. 2014. *The Prevalence and Cost of Asthma in New York State*. Albany: Office of the State Comptroller. <u>www.osc.state.ny.us/reports/economic/asthma_2014.pdf</u>.
- Drehobl, A., and L. Ross. 2016. *Lifting the High Energy Burden in America's Largest Cities: How Energy Efficiency Can Improve Low-Income and Underserved Communities*. Washington, DC: ACEEE. <u>aceee.org/research-report/u1602</u>.
- Eggers, F. and Moumen, F. 2013. *American Housing Survey: Housing Adequacy and Quality as Measured by the AHS*. <u>www.census.gov/content/dam/Census/programs-</u> <u>surveys/ahs/publications/HousingAdequacy.pdf</u>.
- EPA (Environmental Protection Agency). 2016. *Climate Change and Extreme Heat: What You Can Do to Prepare.* Washington, DC: EPA. <u>www.epa.gov/sites/production/files/2016-10/documents/extreme-heat-guidebook.pdf</u>.
- Florence, C., G. Bergen, A. Atherly, E. Burns, J. Stevens, and C. Drake. 2018. "Medical Costs of Fatal and Nonfatal Falls in Older Adults." *Journal of the American Geriatrics Society* 66 (4): 693–8. <u>pubmed.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/29512120/</u>.
- GHHI (Green and Healthy Homes Initiative). 2020a. "Toolkit to Fund Lead Poisoning Prevention." www.greenandhealthyhomes.org/ghhi-toolkits/.
- —. 2020b. "HUD Office of Lead Hazard Control and Healthy Homes Grant Programs: Example." Toolkit to Fund Lead Poisoning Prevention. Accessed June 17. <u>www.greenandhealthyhomes.org/toolkit_resource/hud-office-of-lead-hazard-control-and-healthy-homes-grant-programs/</u>
- Go, A., D. Mozaffarian, V. Roger, E. Benjamin, J. Berry, W. Borden, D. Bravata, S. Dai, E. Ford, C. Fox, S. Franco, H. Fullerton, C. Gillespie, S. Hailpern, J. Heit, V. Howard, M. Huffman, B. Kissela, S. Kittner, D. Lackland, J. Lichtman, L. Lisabeth, D. Magid, G. Marcus, A. Marelli, D. Matchar, D. McGuire, E. Mohler, C. Moy, M. Mussolino, G. Nichol, N. Paynter, P. Schreiner, P. Sorlie, J. Stein, T. Turan, S. Virani, N. Wong, D. Woo, and M. Turner. 2013. "Heart Disease and Stroke Statistics 2013 Update: A Report from the American Heart Association." *Circulation* 127 (1): e6–245. www.ahajournals.org/doi/abs/10.1161/cir.0b013e31828124ad.
- Gross, C., U. Essien, S. Pasha, J. Gross, S. Wang, and M. Nunez-Smith. 2020. "Racial and Ethnic Disparities in Population Level Covid-19 Mortality." *medRxiv*. <u>doi.org/10.1101/2020.05.07.20094250</u>.

- Hayes, S., and R. Denson. 2019. Protecting the Health of Vulnerable Populations with In-Home Energy Efficiency: A Survey of Methods for Demonstrating Health Outcomes. Washington, DC: ACEEE. www.aceee.org/research-report/h1901.
- Hayes, S., C. Kubes and C. Gerbode. 2020. *Making Health Count: Monetizing the Health Benefits* of In-Home Services Delivered by Energy Efficiency Programs. Washington, DC: ACEEE. <u>www.aceee.org/research-report/h2001</u>.
- HCUP (Healthcare Cost and Utilization Project). 2018. "Introduction to the HCUP National Inpatient Sample 2016." <u>hcup-us.ahrq.gov/db/nation/nis/NIS_Introduction_2016.jsp</u>.
- Hernández, D. 2016. "Understanding 'Energy Insecurity' and Why It Matters to Health." Social Science and Medicine 167: 1–10. www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC5114037/.
- Howard, V., D. Kleindorfer, S. Judd, L. McClure, M. Safford, J. Rhodes, M. Cushman, C. Moy, E. Soliman, B. Kissela, and G. Howard. 2011. "Disparities in Stroke Incidence Contributing to Disparities in Stroke Mortality." *Annals of Neurology* 69 (4): 619–27. <u>onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/abs/10.1002/ana.22385</u>.
- Hsu J., K. Sircar, E. Herman, and P. Garbe. 2018. *Exhale: A Technical Package to Control Asthma*. Atlanta: CDC. <u>www.cdc.gov/asthma/pdfs/EXHALE_technical_package-508.pdf</u>.
- IHCP (Indiana Health Coverage Programs). 2018. "IHCP Adds Coverage of Community Health Worker Services." *IHCP Bulletin,* May 31. provider.indianamedicaid.com/ihcp/Bulletins/BT201826.pdf.
- Krieger, J., D. Jacobs, P. Ashley, A. Baeder, G. Chew, D. Dearborn, H. Hynes, J. Miller, R. Morley, F. Rabito, and D. Zeldin. 2010. "Housing Interventions and Control of Asthma-Related Indoor Biologic Agents: A Review of the Evidence." *Journal of Public Health Management and Practice* 16 (5): S11–20.
- Levin, E., L. Curry, and L. Capps. 2019. *Energy-Plus-Health Playbook*. Winooski, VT: VEIC. www.veic.org/resource-library/energy-plus-health-playbook.
- Levine, S., E. Malone, A. Lekiachvili, and P. Briss. 2019. "Health Care Industry Insights: Why the Use of Preventive Services is Still Low." *Preventing Chronic Disease* 16: E30. www.cdc.gov/pcd/issues/2019/pdf/18_0625.pdf.
- MACPAC (Medicaid and CHIP Payment and Access Commission). 2016. "Characteristics of Key Medicaid Managed Care SPAs and Waivers." <u>www.macpac.gov/characteristics-of-key-medicaid-managed-care-spas-and-waivers/</u>.
- —. 2019a. CHIP Health Services Initiatives: What They Are and How States Use Them. Washington, DC: MACPAC. <u>www.macpac.gov/wp-content/uploads/2019/07/CHIP-Health-Services-Initiatives.pdf</u>.

—. 2019b. "Exhibit 33. CHIP Spending by State, FY 2018 (Millions)." MACStats: Medicaid and CHIP Data Book. Washington, DC: MACPAC. <u>www.macpac.gov/publication/chip-spending-by-state/</u>.

-----. 2020. "Chip Financing." Accessed June 10. www.macpac.gov/subtopic/financing/.

- Mann, C., K. Serafi, and A. Traub. 2017. Leveraging CHIP to Protect Low-Income Children from Lead. Prepared by Manatt Health. Princeton: SHVS (State Health and Value Strategies). www.shvs.org/wp-content/uploads/2017/01/SHVS-Manatt-Leveraging-CHIP-to-Protect-Low-Income-Children-from-Lead-January-2017.pdf.
- Maroko, A., D. Nash, and B. Pavilonis. 2020. "Covid-19 and Inequity: A Comparative Spatial Analysis of New York City and Chicago Hot Spots." *medRxiv*. <u>doi.org/10.1101/2020.04.21.20074468</u>.
- Merrill, C., M. Miller, and C. Steiner. 2008. Hospital Stays Resulting from Excessive Heat and Cold Exposure Due to Weather Conditions in US Community Hospitals, 2005. HCUP (Healthcare Cost and Utilization Project) Statistical Brief #55. Rockville, MD: Agency for Healthcare Research and Quality. <u>hcup-</u>us.ahrq.gov/reports/statbriefs/sb55.jsp.
- Minnesota Department of Health. 2014. A Strategic Plan for Addressing Asthma in Minnesota 2014 to 2020. St. Paul: Minnesota Department of Health. www.health.state.mn.us/diseases/asthma/about/documents/asthmainmnstateplan.pd <u>f.</u>
- Montana DPHHS (Department of Public Health and Human Services). 2020. "The Montana Asthma Home Visiting Program (MAP)." Accessed April. <u>dphhs.mt.gov/asthma/asthmahomevisiting</u>.
- NASCSP (National Association for State Community Services Programs). 2019. Weatherization Assistance Program: Funding Report PY 2017. Washington, DC: NASCSP. nascsp.org/wp-content/uploads/2019/02/NASCSP-2017-WAP-Funding-Survey_FINAL_2.9.-2019.pdf.
- NCHH (National Center for Healthy Housing). 2016. *Case Studies in Healthcare Financing of Healthy Homes Services: Medicaid Reimbursement for Home-Based Asthma Services in the District of Columbia.* Washington, DC: NCHH. <u>nchh.org/resource-library/case-</u> <u>study_healthcare-financing-of-hh-services_asthma_dc.pdf</u>.

-----. 2020. "Financing and Funding." <u>nchh.org/tools-and-data/financing-and-funding/</u>.

NPC (National Prevention Council). 2012. *National Prevention Council Action Plan: Implementing the National Prevention Strategy*. Washington, DC: National Prevention Council. <u>www.improvingpopulationhealth.org/Action%20Plan.pdf</u>.

- Nurmagambetov, T., R. Kuwahara, and P. Garbe. 2018. "The Economic Burden of Asthma in the United States, 2008–2013." Annals of the American Thoracic Society 15 (3): 348–56. www.atsjournals.org/doi/10.1513/AnnalsATS.201703-259OC.
- Oates, G., B. Jackson, E. Partridge, K. Singh, M. Fouad, and S. Bae. 2017. "Sociodemographic Patterns of Chronic Disease: How the Mid-South Region Compares to the Rest of the Country." American Journal of Preventive Medicine 52 (1, Supplement 1): S31–9. www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC5171223/.
- ODPHP (Office of Disease Prevention and Health Promotion). 2020. "Healthy People 2020." www.healthypeople.gov/2020/topics-objectives.
- Price, J., J. Khubchandani, M. McKinney, and R. Braun. 2013. "Racial/Ethnic Disparities in Chronic Diseases of Youths and Access to Health Care in the United States." *BioMed Research International* 13: 787616. doi.org/10.1155/2013/787616.
- Rudowitz, R., E. Hinton, M. Diaz, M. Guth, and M. Tian. 2019 "Medicaid Enrollment & Spending Growth: FY 2019 & 2020." <u>www.kff.org/medicaid/issue-brief/medicaid-enrollment-spending-growth-fy-2019-2020/</u>.
- Sanchez, D., A. Vanacek, K. Horton, and N. Seiler. 2019. Health Services Initiatives: Using a CHIP State Plan Option to Address Asthma among Children in Low-Income Households. Washington, DC: Families USA. <u>familiesusa.org/wp-</u> content/uploads/2019/08/CHI_Asthma-SPA_Issue-Brief-1.pdf.
- Seals, B., and A. Krasner. 2020. Gas Stoves: Health and Air Quality Impacts and Solutions. Basalt, CO: Rocky Mountain Institute. Washington, DC: Physicians for Social Responsibility. Cambridge, MA: Mothers Out Front. Oakland: Sierra Club. rmi.org/insight/gas-stoves-pollution-health.
- Ungar, L., and S. Nadel. 2019. *Halfway There: Energy Efficiency Can Cut Energy Use and Greenhouse Gas Emissions in Half by 2050*. Washington, DC: ACEEE. <u>www.aceee.org/research-report/u1907</u>.
- U.S. Congress. 2018. Social Impact Partnerships to Pay for Results Act (SIPPRA). 42 U.S.C. §§ 1397n-1397n-1397n-13. www.congress.gov/bill/115th-congress/house-bill/1892/all-info.
- Wang, T., T. Srebotnjak, J. Brownell, and R. Hsia. 2014. "Emergency Department Charges for Asthma-Related Outpatient Visits by Insurance Status." *Journal of Health Care for the Poor* and Underserved 25 (1): 396–405. <u>muse.jhu.edu/article/536594</u>.
- Wilson, J., and E. Tohn. 2011. *Healthy Housing Opportunities during Weatherization Work*. Prepared by NREL (National Renewable Energy Laboratory). Washington, DC: DOE. <u>www.nrel.gov/docs/fy11osti/49947.pdf</u>.

- Wilson, J., D. Jacobs, A. Reddy, E. Tohn, J. Cohen, and E. Jacobson. 2016. Home Rx: The Health Benefits of Home Performance. Washington, DC: DOE. <u>betterbuildingssolutioncenter.energy.gov/sites/default/files/attachments/Home%20R x%20The%20Health%20Benefits%20of%20Home%20Performance%20-%20A%20Review%20of%20the%20Current%20Evidence.pdf.</u>
- Witters, D., and J. Wood. 2014. "U.S. Blacks Suffer Disproportionately from Chronic Conditions." <u>news.gallup.com/poll/180329/blacks-suffer-disproportionately-chronic-conditions.aspx</u>.
- Wu, X., R. Nethery, B. Sabath, D. Braun, and F. Dominici. 2020. "Exposure to Air Pollution and COVID-19 Mortality in the United States: A Nationwide Cross-Sectional Study." *medRxiv.* doi.org/10.1101/2020.04.05.20054502.

Appendix A. Navigating Grants.Gov to Find New Opportunities

Once you have registered an account, click on the *Search Grants* tab (or click <u>here</u>) to create an email notification for a specific search (figure A1).

										HELP MY ACCO	UNT LOGOUT
	CRANTE C					SE.	ARCH: Gra	nt Opportuni	ties • Enter	Keyword	GO
FIND. API	PLY. BUCCEED.										
HOME	LEARN GRANTS	SEARCH GRANTS	APPLICANTS -	GRANTORS -	SYSTEM-TO-SYSTEM*	FORMS -	CONNECT	SUPPO	DRT 🔻		
GRANTS	.GOV > Search Grants	3									
SEAR	CH GRANTS										0
JLAN	CH GRANIS										•
BASIC SE	EARCH CRITERIA:					Sear	rch Tips Exp	ort Detailed [Data Manage :	Searches Save	e Search »
Opportuni	s). ity Number:		SORT BY: Poste	d Date (Descending)) Vpdate Sort	DAT	E RANGE:	All Available		Vpdate	Date Range
CFDA:		8	1 - 25 OF 2493 N	MATCHING RESUL	TS:				« Previous	123456.	. 100 Next »
		SEARCH									
OPPORT	UNITY STATUS:		Opportuni	ity Number	Opportu	unity Title		Agency	Status	Posted Date 1	Close Date
Forec	asted (203)		NOAA-NMFS-FH	Q-2020-2006198	2020 Marine Recreational Fir	sheries Photo C	ontest	DOC	Posted	09/17/2019	11/21/2019
Poste	d (2,290) d (3,229)		PAR-19-381		Patient Activation for Self-Ma Conditions (R01 Clinical Tria	anagement of Ch I Optional)	nronic	HHS- NIH11	Posted	09/17/2019	05/07/2023
Archiv	/ed (50,955)		NNH19ZDA001N	-AS3	ROSES 2019: Astrophysics \$	Science SmallSa	at Studies	NASA-HQ	Posted	09/17/2019	12/19/2019
			RFA-HD-20-008		Innovative Epidemiologic App	proaches for Uno	derstanding	HHS-	Posted	09/17/2019	12/02/2019

Figure A1. Grants.gov Search Grants page

You can then click the red *Save Search* button. This will take you to a page where you can customize a set of terms and filters for receiving notifications when new grant opportunities meet your terms. Figure A2 shows an example search setup using the keyword "asthma" to search for grants open to nonprofits focused on healthy housing.

*Saved Search Name: Asthma					
nter Saved Search Criteria:					
BASIC SEARCH CRITERIA:	CATEGORY:	AGENCY:			
Keyword(s): asthma	Arriculture	All Department of Defense [DOD]			
Opportunity Number:	Arts (see 'Cultural Affairs' in CEDA)	All Department of Education [ED]			
	Business and Commerce	All Department of Energy [DOE]			
Urba.	Community Development	All Department of Energy - Office of Science			
OPPORTUNITY STATUS:	Consumer Protection	[PAMS]			
Forecasted	Disaster Prevention and Relief	III I Department of Health and Human Services (HHS)			
Posted	Education	T All Department of Homeland Security (DHS)			
Employment, Labor and Training					
	Energy	Development [HUD]			
FUNDING INSTRUMENT TYPE:	Environment	All Department of Justice [USDOJ]			
All Funding Instruments	Food and Nutrition	All Department of Labor [DOL]			
Cooperative Agreement	Health	All Department of State [DOS]			
Grant	Housing	All Department of the Interior (DOI)			
Other	Humanities (see 'Cultural Affairs' in CFDA)	All Department of the Treasury [USDOT]			
Procurement Contract	Information and Statistics	All Department of Transportation [DOT]			
	Income Security and Social Services	All Department of Veterans Affairs [VA]			
	Law, Justice and Legal Services	All Election Assistance Commission [USEAC]			
	Natural Resources	All Energy Cluster Program [ECP]			
ELIGIBILITY:	Other (see text field entitled 'Explanation of	All Environmental Protection Agency [EPA]			
Native American tribal organizations (other *	Other Category of Funding Activity' for clarification)	All Federal Mediation and Conciliation			
than Federally recognized tribal governments)	Recovery Act	Service [FMCS]			
Nonprofits having a 501(c)(3) status with the IPS, ather than institutions of higher education	Regional Development	All General Services Administration (GSA)			
Nepprofite that do not have a 501(c)(2) status	Science and Technology and other Research and Development	IGCERCI			
with the IRS, other than institutions of higher	Transportation	All Institute of Museum and Library Services			
education	- manoportation				

Save Cancel

Figure A2. Asthma grants search setup

Clicking *Save* enables notifications to the email address you used to create your account. You can save up to 15 searches.

Appendix B. External Advisory Panel

Table B. Names and affiliations of external advisory panel

Name	Affiliation
Alyson Caiola	AVANGRID, Inc.
Nick Mark	Centerpoint Energy
Marion Lunn	ComEd
Julie Michals	E4TheFuture
Fred Gordon	Energy Trust of Oregon
Mark Wyman	Energy Trust of Oregon
Laura Rodormer	National Grid
Matthew Ray	National Grid
Scott Higa	Southern California Edison